

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

Rational Choice Theory for Financial Strategy in Rural Michigan Community Colleges

Nicholas John Brege Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the Educational Administration and Supervision Commons, and the Finance and Financial Management Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Nicholas J. Brege

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Aridaman Jain, Committee Chairperson, Management Faculty Dr. Paul Frankenhauser, Committee Member, Management Faculty Dr. Mohammad Sharifzadeh, University Reviewer, Management Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2019

Abstract

Rational Choice Theory for Financial Strategy in Rural Michigan Community Colleges

by

Nicholas J. Brege

MBA, University of Michigan, 2006

BS, Kettering University, 2004

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2019

Abstract

Since 2011, drastic declines in tuition revenue for many rural community colleges have hindered institutional budgets and have been the primary driver for the financial strategy decisions made by college leaders. Recent declines in revenue for rural community colleges have created a constrained fiscal environment causing college leaders to increase focus on internal operations. The aim of this research was to expand the understanding of how management decisions influence tuition revenue when demand fluctuates. Data from multiple archival sources including several national and state statistical databases were used. This study used a multiple regression analysis to investigate the relationships between tuition revenue and (a) tuition rate setting strategy, (b) the management of institutional funds, (c) local economic conditions, and (d) age demographics. It was found that tuition rate setting strategy had the largest influence on tuition revenue among the internally controlled factors. Age demographics and economic conditions were found to be significant external factors that influence the tuition revenue at rural community colleges. This study promotes positive social change by providing financial leaders at community colleges greater insight into budgeting strategies that may help protect the financial viability of rural community colleges. The financial strength of community colleges is important for positive social change in rural communities because it assures that these institutions can continue to offer and expand solutions that meet the educational needs of the local communities they serve at a price affordable by all.

Rational Choice Theory for Financial Strategy in Rural Michigan Community Colleges

by

Nicholas J. Brege

MBA, University of Michigan, 2006

BS, Kettering University, 2004

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2019

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to the memory of my mother, Diane M. Brege, and the memory of my sister, Jill A. Byelich. My mother was a constant supporter who worked hard to make this opportunity possible for me. She was a first-generation college graduate that reinforced the importance of education to her children and urged me to pursue my dreams. She was also a manager and leader in her professional career from whom I learned many managerial strengths and leadership qualities. Her open-eared, caring, and logical approach to management is a model of integrity that has served as a guiding light in my professional management career.

My sister blazed a path for me to follow and helped me overcome many fears and anxieties by showing me that "it can be done" and encouraging me to try. She believed in me, challenged me, and set the bar high. If she had not gone to college and shared her experience with me, I probably would not have enrolled in college after high school. Both of these people were major influences on my life and guided me down a path of success and accomplishment. Without their love, support, and encouragement early in my life, I would not be in a position that allowed me to successfully complete this dissertation.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank all of my committee members for their guidance and support through my entire dissertation journey. A special thank you to Dr. Aridaman Jain, who has spent many hours on phone conferences, writing emails, and communicating through the dissertation course to help me through. Without his support, I may not have made it through the challenges that I faced early on in the dissertation process. Likewise, I would like to thank Dr. Paul Frankenhauser for his insight and feedback that helped shape and refine my study into a finished piece.

I also owe very special thanks to my wife, Amy, who has supported me in this pursuit for a doctoral degree for 5 years. She provided me with encouragement when I needed it the most and helped me keep my focus on the goal of completing this dissertation. Although our two boys, John and Nathan, may be too young to fully understand the reasons why I chose this journey, I must also thank them for sacrificing time with me that could have been spent doing things that they may have found more fun. Without the support, sacrifice, and love of my family, this accomplishment would be far less meaningful.

Lastly, I would like to thank Dr. Donald MacMaster and all of my supporters at Alpena Community College who contributed in some way to the successful completion of this dissertation.

List of Tablesv
List of Figures vi
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study1
Background of the Study1
Problem Statement
Purpose of the Study
Research Question and Hypotheses
Research Question
Multiple Regression Model6
Hypotheses7
Theoretical Foundation
Nature of the Study9
Definitions9
Assumptions10
Scope and Delimitations12
Limitations
Significance of the Study15
Significance to Theory15
Significance to Practice
Significance to Social Change17
Summary and Transition

Table of Contents

Chapter 2: Literature Review	20
Literature Search Strategy	21
Theoretical Foundation	22
Rational Choice Theory	
Microeconomic Theory	
Human Capital Theory	
Literature Review	27
Budgeting Strategy	
Organizational Sustainability	
Assessing Financial Health	
Effects of the Economy and Community College Financial Position	
Community Colleges Response to Funding Shortages	41
Regional Age Demographics.	47
Summary and Conclusions	48
Chapter 3: Research Method	50
Research Design and Rationale	50
Methodology	55
Population	55
Sampling and Sampling Procedures	55
Archival Data	57
Data Analysis Plan	58
Research Question	59

Multiple Regression Model	59
Hypotheses	60
Threats to Validity	62
External Validity	62
Internal Validity	64
Construct Validity	64
Ethical Procedures	65
Summary	66
Chapter 4: Results	68
Data Collection	69
Study Results	73
Hypotheses Testing	73
Multiple Regression Model	74
Summary	80
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	82
Interpretation of Findings	83
Unemployment	83
Tuition Rate Setting	84
Age Demographics	85
Instructional Spending	86
Model Interpretation	87
Limitations of the Study	87

Recommendations	88
Implications	90
Conclusions	92
References	94
Appendix A: Test for Linearity and Outlier Identification	105
Appendix B: SPSS Output from Original Multiple Linear Regression Model	108
Appendix C: SPSS Output from Lagged Multiple Linear Regression Model	110

List of Tables

Table 1 Independent Variables (IV) for Regression Model
Figure 1. Total sample size and power plot for multiple linear regression: Fixed
model, R^2 deviation from zero. Number of predictors = 5, α error
probability = 0.1, effect size $f^2 = 0.15$
Table 2 Rural Michigan Community Colleges with Descriptive Statistics from
2011-2017
Table 3 Correlations Table for Tuition Revenue as Dependent Variable
Table 4 Correlations Table for Tuition Revenue as Dependent Variable–Lagged
Model
Table B1 Model Summary108
Table B2 ANOVA 108
Table B3 Coefficients 108
Table B4 Residual Statistics 109
Table C1 Model Summary – Lagged Model110
Table C2 ANOVA – Lagged Model
Table C3 Coefficients – Lagged Model110
Table C4 Residuals – Lagged Model

List of Figures

Figure 1. Total sample size and power plot for linear multiple regression
Figure A1. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and unemployment rate for group 1 Michigan
community colleges103
Figure A2. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and tuition rate for group 1 Michigan
community colleges104
Figure A3. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and instructional spending for group 1 Michigan
community colleges105

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Community college revenue sources include state appropriations, tuition, fees, and local tax revenue. In recent years, deep cuts in state funding and a decline in enrollment have prompted community college leaders to look for new ways of improving efficiency and financial performance. In this chapter, I introduce the financial problem faced by leaders of community colleges and the need for a greater understanding of the internal and external factors that influence total demand and tuition revenue. This broader understanding may help community college leaders develop organizational strategies for maintaining a viable low-cost higher education solution. This chapter includes a background, problem, significance, and purpose of the study. I also state the specific research questions, hypotheses, theoretical foundation, and nature of this study. Lastly, the chapter includes a list of definitions, assumptions, scope, delimitations, and limitations for the study.

Background of the Study

Since 2011, drastic declines in tuition revenue for many community colleges have hindered institutional budgets and have been the primary driver for the financial strategy decisions made by college leaders. For example, in the period from 2011 to 2017, the enrollment headcount for Michigan community colleges had dropped 25% and the number of enrolled credit hours had dropped 28% (MACRAO Enrollment, 2017). In this same period, Michigan community college leaders reacted by increasing tuition rates by an average of 22%; meanwhile, statewide revenue from tuition and fees continued to decline by 5.6% over that period despite the tuition rate increases (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). These examples of the rapidly shifting enrollment and financial trends in community colleges highlight the need for managers to understand financial strategies that may protect the long-term financial stability of the institutions (Phelan, 2014). While earlier studies have demonstrated a relationship between tuition price elasticity, economic factors, age demographics, and tuition revenue, there has been little research in understanding whether the financial strategies for the management of institutional funds have a long-term effect on total revenue (Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017; Denning, 2017; Crouse, 2015).

Community college financial performance and efficiency is a topic that has gained the interest of researchers in recent years as community colleges face greater budget challenges. Belfield, Crosta, and Jenkins (2014) and Manning and Crosta (2014) studied measures of efficiency and return on investment for community college operational spending. The researchers determined that community college efficiency and the return on investment for program development was affected by the funding decisions and the financial strategy used by community college leaders (Belfield et al., 2014; Manning & Crosta, 2014). Similarly, Thornton and Friedel (2016) and Li and Kennedy (2018) were interested in how community college leaders are applying business-like principles. The results of these studies showed that the decision-making process used by community college leaders is influenced by an objective to maximize total revenue (Thornton & Friedel, 2016; Li & Kennedy, 2018). These studies provide a foundation that highlights the need for additional research into how the management of institutional funds and financial decision-making strategy affects overall financial success for community colleges.

Earlier research supports that microeconomic and macroeconomic principles guide the tuition rate setting strategy used by community college leaders. Denning (2017), Millea and Orozco-Aleman (2017), Farhan (2014), and Langelett, Chang, Akinfenwa, Jorgensen, and Bhattarai, (2015) found that there is a price elasticity of demand for higher education that affects long-term total tuition revenue when college leaders decide to increase tuition rates to offset enrollment declines. In addition, Crouse (2015) concluded that community colleges are normal goods and substitutes for 4-year institutions. Crouse also revealed that macroeconomic conditions affect the price elasticity of demand. Crouse found that the elasticity of demand is different in prerecession, recessionary, and postrecessionary periods. While raising tuition may seem like a viable way to offset tuition income losses during periods of declining enrollment, additional research may provide insight for community college leaders to anticipate the effects of the price elasticity of demand.

There is also evidence that the conditions of the labor market influence community college demand. Wladis, Wladis, and Hachey (2014) found that the demand for specific programs or courses depends on perceived benefits such as the usefulness of the course content, wage markets for program graduates, and the job availability upon graduation from specific skills training programs. The findings of this study indicated that the demand for certain instructional areas varies with the anticipated wage levels and job availability projections for graduates of those programs (Wladis et al., 2014). The funding of high-demand instructional programming could provide a return on investment by supporting higher enrollment, which would result in greater tuition income for the institution.

There may also be external factors that play a role in the tuition income for community colleges. In earlier studies, researchers have explored economic indicators that help explain the rapid rise in community college enrollment during the recession from 2007 to 2009 (Long, 2015). Similarly, the results from previous studies have indicated a link between falling unemployment rates and declining community college enrollment (Pennington, McGinty, & Williams, 2002; Long, 2015; Fincher & Katsinas, 2016). Pennington et al. (2002) examined the relationship between community college enrollment and national economic indicators such as unemployment rates, GDP, population statistics, and disposable household income. The authors found a significant correlation between economic factors and community college enrollment (Pennington et al., 2002). These changes in enrollment have a direct relationship with the tuition revenue generated by the institution.

Problem Statement

Recent declines in revenue for community colleges have created a constrained fiscal environment causing college leaders to increase focus on internal operations (Mullin, 2014). From 2011 to 2017, the number of enrolled credit hours in Michigan dropped 28%, tuition rates increased 22%, and revenue from tuition declined by 5.6% (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). The general management problem is that long-term financial stability of an organization may be negatively affected if leaders do not develop a financial strategy to fund and develop areas of the business in a way that maximizes total revenue when demand fluctuates. The specific management problem is that the long-term financial health of community colleges may be negatively affected if leaders do not understand the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions influence tuition revenue. The aim of this research was to expand the understanding of how management decisions influence tuition revenue when demand fluctuates. Specifically, there is a gap in the existing research concerning the extent to which the financial strategy used by college leaders can improve the long-term financial health of the institution when changes in economic and age demographic conditions influence demand.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this quasi-experimental quantitative study was to investigate the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. The independent variable representing the management of institutional funds was the percentage of the total operating budget spent on instruction and instructional support for each college in each year. The independent variable used to indicate tuition rate setting strategy was the tuition rate for each community college from year to year. The independent variables representing age demographics were the estimated population size for the age groups 15 to 17 and 18 to 24 in each county for each year. The independent variable reflecting local economic conditions was the annual average county-level unemployment rate. The dependent

variable was the total tuition revenue for each community college in each year. For the analysis, I used historical financial data from the fall semester of 2011 through the fall semester of 2017.

Research Question and Hypotheses

Research Question

RQ1: To what extent, if any, do the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and local economic conditions affect the total tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges?

Multiple Regression Model

The mathematical equation below represents the multiple regression model that was used in this study.

$$y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 x_{1ij} + \beta_2 x_{2ij} + \beta_3 x_{3ij} + \beta_4 x_{4ij} + \beta_5 x_{5ij} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$
(1)

Where, y_{ij} is the annual tuition revenue for community college *i* in the year *j*. The subscript *i* goes from one to 10 for the 10 community colleges in this study and *j* goes from one to seven for years from 2011 to 2017 (2011 is year 1, 2012 is year 2, etc.). The independent variables are defined in Table 1. The constant β_0 is the y-axis intercept and β_1 through β_5 are the regression coefficients for the five independent variables. The term ε_{ij} is the error term.

Table 1

Independent Variables (IV) for Regression Model

	Variable		
IV	description	Values	Variable category
<i>x</i> ₁	Instruction	% of operating budget allocated to all instruction activity and instructional support	Management of institutional funds
<i>x</i> ₂	Tuition rate	Weighted average in-district and out-of- district tuition rate	Tuition setting strategy
<i>X</i> 3	Age 15-17 population	Population of people 15-17 years old	Age demographic
<i>X</i> 4	Age 18-24 population	Population of people 18-24 years old	Age demographic
<i>X</i> 5	Unemployment	Unemployment rate	Economic indicator

Hypotheses

The hypotheses associated with the regression model were as follows:

 H_0 : There is no statistically significant relationship between tuition revenue and the percentage of the operating budget allocated to instruction and instructional support, change in tuition rate, the population of the age group 15-17, the population of the age group 18-24, or unemployment level. H_1 : At least one of the independent variables has a statistically significant

*H*₁: At least one of the independent variables has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue.

Theoretical Foundation

Becker's (1993) rational choice theory of behavioral economics is a guiding framework for this study. The rational choice theory posits that decisions are guided by an understanding of the costs and benefits associated with each option (Becker, 1993). This study is consistent with the rational choice theory in that managers make decisions based upon the potential costs and benefits associated with financial strategies while considering anticipated demand patterns, tuition revenue, and total costs of operation. This study is also grounded in human capital theory as it explains the rational choices associated with the demand for community college services (Becker, 1993). Human capital theory suggests that the demand for education follows aggregate rational behavior thus allowing demand to be influenced by management decisions that would alter the costs or benefits associated with attending community college (Becker, 1993).

Managers apply rational choice theory and human capital theory in the decisionmaking process for funding and developing specific program areas. Wladis et al. (2014) found that the demand for specific programs or courses depends on perceived benefits such as the usefulness of the course content, wage markets for program graduates, and job availability associated with specific skills training. In turn, managers apply rational choice theory in the decision-making process for funding the growth and development of certain program areas based upon the anticipated aggregate demand for those programs.

The microeconomic phenomena of substitutes, opportunity costs, and the price elasticity of demand also guide the management of institutional funds. The tuitionenrollment relationship exhibits a price elasticity of demand for higher education, which is a function of the tuition cost, substitutes, and the available financial resources of the prospective students (Crouse, 2015; Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017). When leaders decide to increase tuition rates, there may be a resulting decline in demand, which could counteract the intended increase in total tuition revenue.

Nature of the Study

In this longitudinal quasi-experimental quantitative study, I used a multiple regression analysis of historical financial data to examine the relationship between the tuition revenue for rural Michigan community colleges and the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting, economic conditions, and age demographics. I chose a quasi-experimental design because the sample groups cannot be randomly assigned to the treatments. Pennington et al. (2002) found a statistically significant relationship between community college enrollment and certain economic indicators on a national scale using a lag period of 1 year. I tested the relationship with no lag and a lag period of 1 year when analyzing the effects of economic indicators on tuition revenue. Millea and Orozco-Aleman (2017) also found that tuition rates and population statistics have a coincident effect on the demand for higher education and the resulting tuition revenue. I analyzed age demographic population statistics as both coincident and 1-year lagging variables in this regression analysis to determine which case has a stronger or more significant relationship with tuition revenue.

Definitions

Age demographics: Statistical data of people as categorized by age (Hermalin & Neidert, 2017; Green & Lee, 2016).

Instructional cost: All costs associated with operating educational programs including faculty compensation, support staff compensation, specialized equipment, and maintenance of specialized equipment (Price, Schneider, & Quick, 2016; Shulman et al., 2017).

Labor force: The population of people who are available for work and are actively seeking work (Hall & Schulhofer-Wohl, 2018).

Tuition rate: Prices that are established by college management and governing boards including the price for attending courses and the associated fees (Langelett et al., 2015; Heather, Shelia, Watkins, & Stucky, 2015).

Tuition revenue: Revenue that is received by the college in the form of tuition and fees (Crouse, 2015). Tuition revenue excludes any revenue generated from state, local, federal, or other funding sources (Crouse, 2015).

Unemployment (unemployment rate): The percentage of the labor force that is not employed or is temporarily laid-off (Hall & Schulhofer-Wohl, 2018).

Assumptions

This study hinged on two primary assumptions regarding the timing and nature of the figures reported in the data. First, I assumed that changes in total tuition and fees revenue that are not accounted for by changes in tuition rates or changes in total contact hours of enrollment are a result of changes in the amount of nontuition fees collected. Each college in this study reports revenue from tuition and fees as a combined total sum for each fiscal year. Likewise, each college reports the tuition rates per contact hour for each fiscal year. Nontuition fee categories and structures vary greatly from college to college and are not reported as a comparable rate. Further, fees may be assessed differently depending on the academic program, course, or delivery method of instruction. The effect of changes in fees is accounted for using the figures that each community college provides for the total number of enrolled students, the total number of contact hours, the total revenue for tuition and fees, and the tuition rate per contact hour. This assumption was necessary in order to understand changes in revenue that were not consistent with changes in the total number of contact hours of enrollment and changes in tuition rates.

Secondly, I assumed that short-term fluctuations in the unemployment rate within a given calendar year do not have a significant effect on changes in community college enrollment. Monthly unemployment figures may vary seasonally as a result of the normal business and economic cycle. These cyclical changes could introduce noise because of factors that were outside the scope of this study. For this study, the average unemployment rate for the calendar year and the total tuition revenue for the reporting fiscal year were assumed to represent the values for that given year. This assumption allowed for a measure for the change in year over year employment statistics that captured the net effect of both seasonal and nonseasonal changes in employment.

In addition to these first two assumptions, the data used in this study must have met a set of assumptions necessary for multiple linear regression analysis. First, multiple linear regression analysis relies on the assumption that there is a linear relationship between the independent and dependent variables. Additionally, the assumptions for multiple linear regression analysis include normality of the residuals, zero conditional mean, and homoscedasticity of the error variance. The model must also have met the assumption that no perfect collinearity exists between variables and no autocorrelation exists among the independent variables. Each of these assumptions were tested as outlined in the Data Analysis Plan in Chapter 3 of this paper.

Scope and Delimitations

This longitudinal quantitative study was aimed to understand how the management of institutional funds, tuition rate changes, state-level economic factors, and demographic factors affect the tuition revenue in rural Midwest community colleges. The scope of this research was limited to public 2-year colleges that operate in areas classified as a rural population density. In order to center the findings on the period following the most recent economic recession, I focused this study on data from the year 2011 through 2017. I chose this period to minimize the risk of introducing unintentional economic effects into the study.

I selected the focus on rural public community college because these regions of the Midwest have a diverse mix of both farming and nonfarming economic sectors that make up the regional economic output. Likewise, it was important to compare institutions with similar scales of tuition revenue and regional population density and those that fall under the same state funding rules. This study excluded private and public 4-year higher education institutions as well as large urban public community colleges. This approach may limit the generalization of the research findings but provided a greater depth of research into the specific research question addressed in this study. One notable delimitation of this study was that it did not directly address the higher levels of Maslow's theory of the hierarchy of needs as it relates to the pursuit of higher education. Maslow's hierarchy of needs explains that the reasons for college enrollment may be related to a need for self-actualization (as cited in Petty, 2014). This need would imply that tuition revenue might vary according to factors other than cost, perceived benefits, or economic gain. I focused this study on management-related issues that may influence tuition revenue, and therefore understanding the reasons for personal choices to attend college was outside of the scope of this study.

Limitations

This study was subject to limitations regarding the history and maturation of the community college education system. Despite using 7 years of data, this study has threats to internal validity as the role of community colleges has changed over time. The advent and growth of dual enrollment and early college programs are examples of how the role of community colleges has changed throughout the history of their existence. Additionally, new educational program offerings can become new sources of revenue, which may offset tuition revenue losses in other areas of the college. Likewise, community colleges have matured through technological advancements that have changed education delivery methods. A technological and cultural shift towards online learning has improved the reach into rural communities where higher education opportunities have traditionally been limited. While community colleges have leveraged this delivery method to generate additional tuition revenue, this shift could pose a threat to the internal validity of this study as more competition is introduced for rural education.

To address these threats to validity, the period examined in this study was carefully considered to limit the effects of shifts in cultural or historical changes while including adequate data for meaningful results.

The design of this nonexperimental study helped to address the effects of bias and testing validity; however, it also introduced threats to external validity. Researcher bias needed to be carefully managed, because I as the researcher in this study was an employee in the community college system. This study included data from archival records, and therefore I did not directly control the effects of testing and test sampling and did not threaten the validity of the findings. Likewise, the use of archival data limited the opportunity to introduce researcher bias. On the other hand, the nonexperimental design limited the understanding of the impact of countermeasures and interventions for declining tuition revenue. Those interventions may include increased marketing effort, new course delivery methods, or new program offerings to meet specific educational needs. This threat to external validity was addressed by analyzing the relationships for instructional spending and instructional support spending for the college as a whole. Although the results of this analytical approach did not provide insight into which interventions were able to mitigate losses in tuition revenue, they showed whether certain colleges were able to direct instructional funds efficiently to control costs and generate higher revenue.

I used a purposive sampling technique to gather comparable data from institutions that operated under similar governmental controls and similar economies of scale. The sample group consisted of 10 community colleges in Michigan, and these colleges were of similar size and located in similar areas of rural population density. This sampling technique presents some limitations to the findings and conclusions of the study. Although random sampling improves the generalizability of the findings, it was not a good technique in this case because of the limited number of institutions that could be directly compared to one another. Limitations due to the sampling technique must be considered when applying the conclusions of this study to any case or subject outside the specific sample set examined in the study.

Significance of the Study

Significance to Theory

This study addresses the general management problem that the long-term financial stability of an organization may be negatively affected if organizational leaders do not develop a financial strategy to fund and develop areas of the business in a way that maximizes total revenue when total demand fluctuates. Community colleges and other forms of publicly funded higher education have traditionally been viewed and operated more as a public service and not necessarily in a business-like model (Siegel & Leih, 2018). As public funding continues to decline, the merger of economic theory and management theory in the postsecondary education setting is now a relevant and urgent subject in order for these institutions to remain sustainable (Mullin, 2014). I aimed this study to advance the knowledge of how managers and leaders in the field of postsecondary education engage in decision-making behavior that is consistent with the rational choice theory in order to address issues of organizational sustainability by developing a sound financial strategy.

Significance to Practice

Aligning resources to meet the goals and objectives of an organization is a primary function of management that includes an examination of internal and external factors (Essary, 2014; Grant, 2016). In the case of community colleges, an improved understanding of the effects of certain external factors may help managers identify potential threats or opportunities so that they may proactively adjust the financial strategy of the organization. These external factors include the changing economic and age demographic conditions that have occurred in the Midwest over the past decade (Pennington et al., 2002; Long, 2015; Fincher & Katsinas, 2016; Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017). Recent enrollment and financial trends in many Midwest community colleges highlight the need for an improved understanding of how operational sustainability is affected by the decision-making process used by community college leaders (Essary, 2014; MACRAO Enrollment, 2017). This improved understanding may allow leaders to adjust financial strategy ahead of rapid declines in enrollment to minimize budgetary shortfalls that could negatively affect the financial health and operations of the institution.

The decision-making process used by community college leaders is guided by an understanding of the costs and financial returns associated with funding decisions. Measuring costs and understanding the return on investment related to program funding and development have become critical issues for community college leaders (Manning & Crosta, 2014). Tuition revenue represents a large component of variable income for community colleges and has a direct relationship with tuition rates and total contact hours of enrollment. Enrollment levels, tuition rates, and the resulting tuition income are often the focus of financial forecasting in the budgeting process (Leonard, 2017). The findings from this study may provide insight that could help college managers in the financial decision-making process. This insight may allow college managers to narrow the level of error in budget projections if a link could be established between financial strategy for the management of institutional funds and tuition revenue for community colleges.

Community college enrollment has shown periods of growth and decline in response to various economic conditions. Beginning in 2008, the United States entered an economic recession characterized by high levels of unemployment, financial market retraction, and declining GDP in the United States, which had a significant effect on the regional economic stability of the Midwest (Lin & Wang, 2016). During this recessionary period, many Midwest community colleges experienced high rates of enrollment expansion and tuition revenue (MACRAO Enrollment, 2017). Following this recession, a large proportion of Midwest community colleges experienced drastic drops in tuition revenue, which hindered college budgets (Phelan, 2014; Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). These rapidly shifting trends in community college revenue spark the urgency for an improved understanding of the effects of long-term financial strategies so that community college managers can make well-informed decisions regarding the management of institutional funds (Phelan, 2014).

Significance to Social Change

Community colleges have traditionally served populations that may not otherwise have access to higher education. They have offered a low-price alternative for the educational development of individuals who may face financial or geographical barriers that would prevent them from receiving a postsecondary education in other forms (Crouse, 2015). The findings from this study could promote positive social change by providing insight for the decision-making process used by leaders to improve the financial strength of community colleges so that they may continue to offer and expand the technical, vocational, certificate, and degree-bearing educational needs of the local communities they serve. The viability and sustainability of community colleges also have implications for the economic and social conditions within their communities.

Communities, cultures, and societies thrive and advance through the benefits of regional higher education. The areas surrounding community colleges and other forms of higher education institutions benefit from positive spatial spillover effects that impact regional economic performance, production, and entrepreneurship (Drucker, 2016). Likewise, community colleges have a positive cultural value through individual advancement and societal gain through a higher level of education (Heather et al., 2015). The financial viability for community colleges is an important factor in ensuring that these positive social impacts will continue to grow. This study may help leaders understand ways to improve the financial condition of community colleges in order to support this positive social change in the communities they serve.

Summary and Transition

The immediate financial concerns facing community colleges warrant a closer look into the effectiveness of the allocation of institutional funds and the price-setting strategies used by managers. Likewise, previous studies indicated that unemployment and age demographics may act as external factors that influence tuition revenue (Pennington et al., 2002; Long, 2015; Fincher & Katsinas, 2016). This study examined variables related to management of institutional funds, tuition price setting, age demographics, and unemployment in order to understand the relevance of management decisions on the financial success of the institution.

The main theories guiding this study included rational choice theory, human capital theory, and the economic principles of supply, demand, and price elasticity. Although the economic and social impacts of these theories are traditionally viewed through the lens of market trade and private enterprise, the changing landscape of the postsecondary education sector marks the need to further examine the viability of the community college business model (Siegel & Leih, 2018; Mullin, 2014). I aimed this study to expand the understanding of how these theories help explain the behaviors guiding management decisions and the financial impact of these decisions for community colleges. In the following chapter, I provide an overview of the existing literature pertaining to these topics and the previous research that supports the need for this study.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The long-term financial stability of an organization may be negatively affected if organizational leaders do not develop a financial strategy to fund and develop areas of the business in a way that maximizes total revenue when total demand fluctuates. The specific management problem addressed in this study was that the long-term financial health of Midwest community colleges may be negatively affected if leaders do not understand the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions influence tuition revenue. The purpose of this quantitative study was to investigate the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges.

Current literature surrounding the topic of community college finance focuses on how leaders have applied entrepreneurial and creative solutions to overcome budgetary shortfalls. Researchers have highlighted major financial challenges due to the declines in traditional revenue sources such as tuition revenue and state aid (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016; Morris, 2017). This literature review begins with a synopsis of the seminal and relevant works surrounding rational choice theory, behavioral economics, and human capital theory. In addition, this chapter contains a discussion of the recent research that reveals the current financial landscape for community colleges throughout the United States. Likewise, this review highlights the literature that explores leadership responses to the current financial landscape in the areas of budgeting strategies, tuition rate setting strategies, and approaches to ensuring organizational sustainability. Finally, the chapter concludes with a discussion of previous work in the areas of tuition price elasticity, the effects of the business cycle, population demographics, unemployment effects, and additional research supporting the choice of variables for this study.

Literature Search Strategy

An exhaustive search of existing literature was performed through the following databases: EBSCOhost, ProQuest, Business Source Complete, Educational Resource Information Center, Education Source, and Google Scholar. The following terms, phrases, and keywords were used alone or in combination to produce various search results: community college finance, management of funds, budgeting strategy, unemployment, population declines, age demographics, college leadership strategy, economic factors, high school graduation rates, college layoffs, faculty salary, organizational sustainability, effects of the business cycle, elasticity of demand, tuition setting strategy, and enrollment forecasting. In addition, the search for seminal theory articles and contemporary theory literature contained the following terms: human capital, rational choice theory, behavioral economics, efficient market hypothesis, and supply and demand for college. The scope of the search for contemporary research journal articles was research conducted since 2002 with a stronger focus on more recent articles published since 2014. The search strategy for seminal theory articles was not bound by the year the research was published. The literature reviewed in this section represents the

results of this search strategy that relate to the problem statement, purpose, and topic of this study.

Theoretical Foundation

Rational Choice Theory

Becker's (1993) rational choice theory posits that management decisions are guided by an understanding of the costs and benefits associated with each option. According to rational choice, a manager will be in favor of the option that provides the greatest benefit at a given cost level (Wladis et al., 2014). When considering decisions for the management of institutional funds, managers have several alternatives to consider. The rational choice theory explains that managers will choose to fund a particular budget item based on the comparative costs and benefits of all options (Becker, 1993; Wladis et al., 2014). Becker (1993) asserted that rational choice theory helps explain individual decisions when certain assumptions are met.

One of the primary assumptions for the rational choice theory is that the decisionmaking entities have perfect information. Community college budget managers must be keenly aware of factors that may influence income to the college, such as tuition revenue, competition, and political influences (Mullin, 2014). When making decisions about the management of institutional funds, managers are required to estimate changes in tuition revenue based on external factors such as the costs and availability associated with alternatives to a community college education (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). These alternatives may include available employment in the job market that does not require continuing education (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016; Crouse, 2015). According to research in rational choice theory in the field of higher education, potential students weigh the costs and benefits of community college versus alternatives such as a 4-year university (Ovink, 2017). Likewise, the decision to obtain education through online classes or traditional face-to-face instruction is guided by a cost and benefit decision-making process (Wladis et al., 2014). Reliable information regarding external factors that influence tuition revenue is an important precursor to sound rational choice decision-making for the management of institutional funds.

The rational choice theory also has implications for the management decision to fund a particular academic program. Wladis et al. (2014) found that academic program enrollment is dependent on the perceived benefits of the program such as the usefulness of the course content, wage markets for program graduates, and job availability associated with specific skills training. Conversely, the related costs are the tuition, the workload, and the difficulty of the specific course or program (Wladis et al., 2014). These factors will influence the financial success of an academic program in terms of total tuition revenue generated as compared to the operational costs of the program. An understanding of the resulting macroeconomic shift in college demand as related to the job market and local economic prosperity informs the model for forecasting tuition revenue.

Microeconomic Theory

A fundamental construct of microeconomic theory implies that an efficient market's supply and demand are naturally maintained in an equilibrium state. Seminal works by economists Adam Smith and Alfred Marshall explain how external market
factors may disrupt this equilibrium resulting in shifts in demand or supply (as cited in Garegnani, 1983). In response to shifts in community college demand, Mullin and Phillippe (2009) asserted that community college leaders must "maintain flexibility in institutional operations to be better prepared to respond to dramatic environmental changes" (p. 4). Community college leaders may benefit from a greater understanding of the factors that influence this equilibrium so that they may adjust operational budgets proactively to meet the needs of the institution.

A recent example of macroeconomic shifts in community college supply and demand is the result of legislation changes in California. The supply of college education is partially dictated by state and federal education budgets, and these budgets are influenced by cyclical economic downturns (Bohn, Reyes, & Johnson, 2013; Pennington et al., 2002; Romano & Palmer 2016; Katsinas, Malley, & Warner, 2016; Morris, 2017). Enrollment rates in California reached 20-year lows because of the combined effects of state funding cuts and student fee increases (Bohn et al., 2013). This fiscal policy shift disrupted the equilibrium of supply and demand for community college education in California causing a significant downward shift in enrollment (Bohn et al., 2013;). The effect on the price for community college education effectively drove the demand lower, which had a negative effect on total tuition revenue.

Similarly, a change in the supply of community college may have compounding effects on the aggregated tuition revenue for community colleges. When California legislation cut the state-funded budgets for community colleges in the state, community college leaders reduced course offerings and combined course sections to reduce total instructional costs (Bohn et al., 2013). When community college leaders chose to cut back course offerings, this may have caused a downward shift in the supply for community college education. Fewer course offerings translated into lower enrollment capacity, which could have reduced total tuition revenue for California community colleges.

Behavioral economics. Theories of behavioral economics incorporate insights from psychology and sociology to support that there is a price setting mechanism in an efficient market where a good or service offered at a given price and supply level will have a corresponding demand (Koch, Nafziger, & Nielsen, 2015). This supply-demand price setting mechanism has implications for college budgets. The financial loss realized by California community colleges due to fee increases is evidence of this price-setting mechanism (Bohn et al., 2013). Concurrent to the cuts in state funding, the California state legislature also increased the fees that students would pay to attend community colleges by 77% from 2010 to 2012 (Bohn et al., 2013). The increase in fees was intended to offset financial losses from state funding cuts (Bohn et al., 2013). However, the increases in fees did not cover the losses in state funding and the loss of tuition revenue caused by fewer course section offerings (Bohn et al., 2013). Likewise, the increase in fees may have triggered elastic demand behavior among prospective students, which would have a compounding effect on lower enrollment and lower total tuition revenue.

Human Capital Theory

The human capital theory is a concept applied by Becker (1993) to describe the value of a person's intellectual, creative, and social capacities. Also, Becker (1993) explains that individuals would expand personal human capital when the benefits exceed the costs. Further, the human capital theory posits that higher investment in human capital will yield higher economic output (Sweetland, 1996). Investments in higher education are an approach to increasing an individual's human capital, which would lead to higher lifetime earnings (Sweetland, 1996). However, the microeconomic mechanisms of human capital theory explain that these investments will only occur when it is perceived that the benefits outweigh the costs of education (Becker, 1993; Sweetland, 1996). This study tested how changes in the cost for community college education might influence the aggregate rational behavior for expanding human capital. These findings may provide community college managers with insight into the effects of changing tuition rates and total tuition revenue.

Studies that support the human capital theory demonstrate that there is a correlation between rising unemployment and rising community college enrollment. Pennington et al. (2002) and Sapkota and Bastola (2015) found that there was a positive correlation between unemployment and college enrollment. These studies support that an individual will seek to increase human capital when that individual's current skills and education become the limiting factor for earning opportunities in the labor market (Pennington et al., 2002; Sapkota & Bastola, 2015). This study built upon this earlier work by incorporating unemployment into a model that also considers the effects of the elasticity of demand and the management of institutional funds as predictors of total tuition revenue.

Critics of the human capital theory argue that human development spans beyond simply increasing income or personal wealth. Hughes, Mitchell, and Molinari (2011) revealed a possible exception to human capital theory in times of higher unemployment. The study by Hughes et al. (2011) focused on the correlation between seminary enrollment and unemployment. Hughes et al. (2011) found that seminary enrollment increased with unemployment rates suggesting that individuals were more likely to seek spiritual-based careers when the opportunity costs were lower. These findings support a critical view of human capital theory by showing that individual choices do not exclusively align with a human capital investment that will result in greater economic output or personal wealth. Instead, critics argue that career choices and wage levels are a function of signaling between individuals and employers (Arteaga, 2018). Higher educational attainment and degree major subjects signal employers to the abilities and interests of the individual (Arteaga, 2018). When studying factors that influence tuition revenue in community colleges, it is important to acknowledge that tuition revenue from personal interest programs may be affected differently than vocational, technical, or transfer programs.

Literature Review

The subject of community college financial performance has been gaining the interest of researchers in recent years. Performance-based funding policies and state budget cuts combined with decreasing enrollment has drawn the attention of researchers

as they seek answers to how community college leaders can react in order to maintain organizational sustainability (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016; Morris, 2017). Researchers are beginning to explore how community college leaders engage in creative and entrepreneurial approaches that help combat the decline in traditional revenue streams (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). In this section, I will examine contemporary research in the area of community college finance including financial strategy, budgeting challenges, tuition setting, and the effects of certain external factors on college budgets.

Budgeting Strategy

Shifts in enrollment trends for community colleges in the Midwest have caused a rapid decline in the tuition income for these colleges. Community college leaders face a changing financial landscape that warrants a more creative, skillful, and entrepreneurial approach to financial decision-making (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). An increasing level of competition due to the emergence of massive open online courses along with state budget cuts has further stressed the financial position of community colleges (Mullin, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016; Morris, 2017). On a national scale, community colleges are the lowest funded sector of education and, therefore, are required to manage financial resources with a greater sense of fiscal responsibility (Manning & Crosta, 2014). The tension between meeting financial expectations and maintaining academic values has altered the framework for higher educational leaders (Siegel & Leih, 2018). Leaders must carefully consider how to optimize the management of institutional funds so that academic quality and financial sustainability remain uncompromised.

The decline in tuition income and the strain that it has placed upon operational budgets has spurred changes in the leadership style of community college leaders. The behavior of leaders at higher educational institutions has shifted from a traditional mission and culture oriented approach to a more corporate-like set of values and priorities (Siegel & Leih, 2018). This shift has changed the landscape of community college leadership, and contemporary leaders must now engage employees in a competitive and cost-conscious educational arena (Price et al., 2016; Siegel & Leih, 2018; Walker & Okpala, 2017). Research reveals how specific leadership styles may play a role in overcoming these financial threats to the institution.

While the core mission and values of a community college have remained unwavered, the business environment in which these institutions exist has changed dramatically. These changes prompt research on how higher education leadership styles influence organizational success. When comparing various leadership styles, researchers found that community college leaders that exhibit a transformational and team management type of leadership style are able to balance the concern for meeting financial expectations and maintaining academic quality (Price et al., 2016; Walker & Okpala, 2017). Siegel and Leih (2018) support that a dynamic capabilities framework for strategic management provides higher education leaders an opportunity to examine budgetary constraints while addressing rising stakeholder expectations. Organizations with strong dynamic capabilities attributes are able to adapt to rapidly changing business environments by coordinating internal and external resources to extend into new opportunities (Teece, 2014). In the following section, I will review some of the major financial challenges that have surfaced in the changing landscape of community college leadership.

Critical budget challenges. Community college leaders often shape budgeting strategies based upon the financial management challenges perceived to be the most critical to the institution. Price et al. (2016) summarized the top financial challenges facing community college leaders, which include lowering costs without damaging academic quality, maintaining student success, maintaining compliance with federal state laws, maintaining technology, and managing increasing compensation costs. Price et al. (2016) found that increasing compensation costs and the need to update technology are the leading financial concerns for community college leaders. For many colleges across the US, the financial challenge of the rising compensation and technology costs have been coupled with declining state funding and declining tuition revenue (Crouse, 2015; Katsinas et al., 2016). Understanding and managing these financial challenges is a critical component of a successful financial strategy.

Increasing compensation costs. Effective financial management involves a balance between maintaining competitive salaries and controlling costs. The work of Sazonov, Kharlamova, Chekhovskaya, and Polyanskaya (2015) showed that compensation levels are a major driver for financial decision-making in higher education. The authors asserted that institutional wage data provides an index for measuring the efficiency and quality of financial management for higher education institutions (Sazonov et al. 2015). Institutional leaders and governance boards may be able to use these wage indices to help track how effectively the budgeting process supports the goals of the

institution (Sazonov et al. 2015). Community college leaders must carefully weigh compensation into a total budget to ensure that institutional funds continue to support organizational sustainability and the mission of the college.

The costs associated with instruction and instructional support are largely a factor of faculty and support staff compensation. As total budget levels remain flat or decline, maintaining an attractive compensation that offsets cost of living increases is a rising challenge for higher education leaders (Shulman et al., 2017). The most recent wage data from the 2016-17 academic year shows that the salaries for full time higher education faculty increased by 2.6% as a national average (Shulman et al., 2017). After adjusting for inflation, this increase amounts to only 0.5% (Shulman et al., 2017). While this is only a modest increase in salary, educational leaders must carefully balance and prioritize the allocation of institutional funds towards instructional compensation among other important expenditures in the budget.

Updating technology. In order to ensure graduates have the appropriate abilities and knowledge needed to obtain skilled positions in the workforce, community colleges are expected to keep up with the ever-changing advances in technology. Changes in technology require a continuous reinvestment into learning technology so that the equipment used for training aligns with employment opportunities (Price et al., 2016). Drucker (2016) highlighted the importance for higher educational institutions to invest in the latest innovations in technology by revealing how this knowledge transfers directly into regional commerce and supports economic development. The knowledge spillover from education into industry sparks entrepreneurship and leads local economic growth in

a variety of economic sectors (Drucker, 2016; Lehmann & Menter, 2016). Community college leaders are challenged with maintaining an adequate budget that allows technology expenditures to align with the workforce development needs of the local economy in order to promote regional economic growth.

A clear understanding of the skills needed to support regional economic development is necessary in order to ensure that technology expenditures align with workforce needs. Many higher education institutions have engaged in partnerships with industry to address the challenge of finding funding for updating technology in natural science and engineering programs (Lehmann & Menter, 2016). These groups of industry partners are drawn to community colleges in particular because they exhibit a level of nimbleness to meet the rapidly changing needs of industry training (D'Amico, Morgan, Katsinas, Adair, & Miller, 2017). While there are mutual benefits for business partners to support technology investment in community colleges, the issue of rising technology costs remains a critical financial challenge that shapes the budgeting strategy for community college leaders. These mutual benefits provide an avenue for fundraising efforts to churn new revenue streams for community colleges.

Organizational Sustainability

As enrollment continues to decline and budgets are shrinking, maintaining organizational sustainability has become a primary focus for financial managers at community colleges. An increase in federal spending and a surge of unemployed workers who returned to community college to update their skills helped offset the state budget cuts that occurred during the 2008 recession (Price et al., 2016; Jepsen, Troske, & Coomes, 2014; Romano & Palmer, 2016; Morris, 2017). Since then, those students who enrolled during periods of high unemployment have graduated with credentials and the economy has improved providing more jobs and lower unemployment levels (Romano & Palmer, 2016). Meanwhile, state funding for community colleges continues to decline in many states, and the recent enrollment drops have revealed budgetary shortfalls that are more challenging than ever before (Price et al., 2016; Mitchell & Leachman, 2015; Hollis, 2015; Katsinas et al., 2016; Morris, 2017). The result of the cuts in state appropriations means that community colleges must have a greater dependence on tuition revenue (Mullin, 2014; Katsinas et al., 2016; Morris, 2017). Community college leaders are now tapping unconventional revenue streams and are operating in a more businesslike approach in order to maintain a viable financial position and to help ensure organizational sustainability.

Operational spending cuts have been the traditional method for reducing short term costs to maintain a balanced budget. Staffing reductions, academic program cuts, and utilizing part-time instructors in place of full-time faculty are a few of the traditional strategies used by community college leaders as a way to cut operational costs (Hollis, 2015; Price et al., 2016; Morris, 2017; Pulcini & Dennett, 2018). The outsourcing, layoff, or the elimination of nonessential services departments such as educational support staff, maintenance, food service, and janitorial services are easy targets for reducing operational spending (Phelan, 2014; Morris, 2017). While cutting noncrucial academic programs may provide a short term financial solution that offsets high instructional costs, the benefits of cost reduction are accompanied by the associated loss in tuition revenue that results from a reduced academic program offering (Phelan, 2014; Price et al., 2016; Pulcini & Dennett, 2018). All of these cost reduction methods are examples of a more business-like cost and benefit analysis that community college leaders have embraced as a means to ensure that the institution is maximizing the value of the available funding.

Certificate programs have also been used as a short term income source for community colleges. One-year certificates generate fast and efficient income for community colleges due to the lower operating costs and the attractive expedited timeline for students who wish to join the workforce quickly. Likewise, a number of states are now using performance-based metrics, such as graduation rates, to determine state allocation funding (Li & Kennedy, 2018). These short tract certificate programs allow community colleges to show greater numbers of graduates in the short term, which boosts performance metrics in states using performance-based funding formulas (Li & Kennedy, 2018). The results of a study by Li and Kennedy (2018) suggest that performance-based funding models appear to promote more certificate programs because it is the easiest way for community colleges to demonstrate improved graduation rates. The growth of certificate level programs may be an unintended consequence of performance-based funding that focuses on the number of graduates. Regardless of the intent of performancebased funding, policymakers must carefully consider which metrics are included in the allocation formula to ensure that the incentive for funding drives the desired educational and training outcomes.

Creative and entrepreneurial community college leaders strive to offset tuition revenue losses by seeking new revenue streams. Technology and innovation are a gateway to new revenue streams through grant funding and fundraising efforts (Mullin, 2014; Phelan, 2014; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). Grant funding steered towards specific industry advancement sparks funding for new research and academic program development (Price et al., 2016). Funneling grant monies into emerging areas of technology training or into programs that support growing sectors of the economy help close the gaps on job shortages in these industries (Price et al., 2016). In addition, philanthropic gifts help support the mission of community colleges by offering a funding stream for scholarship opportunities (Drummer & Marshburn, 2014). Gifts and donations also support the capital expansion of community colleges so that buildings and infrastructure can remain up-to-date and functional (Gyllin, Miller, Morris, & Grover, 2015; Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016; Drummer & Marshburn, 2014). Community college leaders use the short term benefits of gifts, grants, and donations for the development of successful academic programs and infrastructure to position the organization to grow long term revenue streams.

Globalization, increased competition, and the speed of change in the higher education marketplace affected the organizational sustainability strategies used by community college leaders. A key step in developing strategies for sustainability will be to define the extent to which the institution can embrace business practices and digital solutions in order to create a flexible organization that can quickly adapt to the changing nature of education (Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). There is no clear answer as to how community college leaders should navigate these increasingly complex and uncertain challenges (Pucciarelli & Kaplan, 2016). Continued connections with external stakeholders could enhance organizational sustainability as institutional leaders seek to respond to the ever-changing needs for employable skills and training in a timely manner.

Assessing Financial Health

Assessing the financial stability and health of education institutions is an important component of managing institutional funds in an optimized way. Developing meaningful metrics for assessing expenditures, borrowed funds, assets, and inventories have been a topic of scientific interest in the research of higher education financial management (Sazonov et al., 2015; Bers & Head, 2014). The simplest form of measuring the financial health of a community college is to determine if there is a balanced budget by comparing annual expenditures to annual revenues (Bers & Head, 2014). While this method may be effective for determining the short term solvency of the institution, researchers have begun to explore new models that explain the long term financial health of higher education institutions.

Assessing the long term financial viability of community colleges may require a more complex model of determining financial health than simply revenues and expenditures. Sazonov et al. (2015) suggested that higher education should monitor both financial stability and financial management quality indices and track performance against benchmarks or predetermined thresholds. Likewise, the Higher Learning Commission and other regional accreditation boards closely scrutinize the efficiency and effectiveness of all operations and services (Bers & Head, 2014). Tracking the efficiency and optimization of institutional funds continues to be an important factor in determining if community colleges are meeting the needs of students in the most cost effective way.

Effects of the Economy and Community College Financial Position

Large changes in enrollment levels affect the financial strength of community colleges because the changing enrollment levels cause changes in tuition income. Studies focusing on the relationship between the economy and community college enrollment at a national level have revealed evidence that there are strong and statistically significant relationships between economic variables and total enrollment headcount (Pennington et al., 2002; Barr & Turner, 2015; Katsinas et al., 2016). Pennington et al. (2002) were among the first researchers to focus on the relationship between national economic factors and the total number of students enrolled in community colleges in the United States. In this study, Pennington et al. (2002) examined the effect of national unemployment rates, GDP, Consumer Price Index, disposable household income, consumption expenditure, and average hourly wages. The researchers found that disposable income, unemployment, GDP, and consumption expenditure were all statistically significant predictors of community college enrollment (Pennington et al. 2002). These findings laid the framework for additional studies focusing on regional characteristics and economic responses to enrollment.

Studies performed after the Great Recession showed that some regions of the US had markedly different responses to economic decline and recovery. Barr and Turner (2015) found that there was a significant relationship between the rise of unemployment rates and increasing community college enrollment during the Great Recession on a national scale. However, this relationship does not hold true in all states (Tajalli & Ortiz, 2017). One study focused in Texas showed that there is a very weak and insignificant

relationship between unemployment and community college enrollment since the Great Recession (Tajalli & Ortiz, 2017). Although national statistics demonstrate a correlation and statistical significance to community college enrollment, regional differences may influence the relationship between the economy and enrollment (Barr & Turner, 2015; Katsinas et al., 2016; Pennington et al., 2002). It is important that community college leaders understand these regional characteristics in order to create a financial strategy that provides support for variation in enrollment.

Regional public policy influences. Studies support that the relationship between economic indicators and the financial performance of community colleges is affected by state-level funding decisions to support economic growth and unemployed workers. In a study conducted by Barr and Turner (2015) that focused specifically on the effects of labor market policy and community college enrollment in the United States, the authors concluded that variations in state-specific unemployment insurance benefits had a significant effect on enrollment rates. The authors noted that regions with prolonged unemployment insurance benefits had higher rates of enrollment in higher education during the Great Recession (Barr & Turner, 2015). These findings suggest that unemployment insurance may provide a medium for unemployed workers to update his or her skills and still have the income to cover the costs of living (Barr & Turner, 2015). Community colleges receive the financial benefit of additional tuition revenue as these unemployed workers return to higher education to obtain additional credentials.

Regional workforce development funding policy also plays a significant role in how community college tuition income responds to unemployment. D'Amico et al. (2017) noted that state-level funding incentives for workforce development influence the unemployment-enrollment correlation. D'Amico et al. (2017) concluded that variation in state policy for workforce development funding has a significant effect on the financial performance of community colleges. These findings support that the financial performance of a community college is influenced by state and local-level decisions about how funding should be allocated to best respond to an economic downturn.

Effects of the business cycle. In addition to regional factors, the strength of the relationship between economic indicators and community college tuition income may also depend on phases of the business cycle. Research conducted using data from periods of economic growth show different results as compared to data from periods of economic downturn or recovery (Crouse, 2015; Romano & Palmer, 2016). Various studies suggest that the most recent economic recession led to a surge in community college enrollment (Romano & Palmer, 2016; Katsinas et al., 2016; Morris, 2017). This enrollment surge translates to a higher level of institutional cost, which is not proportionally supported by the increase in tuition income (Romano & Palmer, 2016). This financial burden was compounded by the deep cuts to state funding that occurred amid the recession (Romano & Palmer, 2016; Katsinas et al., 2016; Morris, 2017). The financial strain following the economic recession was even more pronounced in rural community colleges across the US (Katsinas et al., 2016). The differences in the data and findings from various studies suggest that the strength of the relationship between unemployment and community college enrollment is different in times of economic contraction versus times of economic expansion.

The timing of the effects of the business cycle on community college tuition income is also different in the short run versus the long run. Sapkota and Bastola (2015) expanded the body of knowledge on the relationship between community college enrollment and the business cycle. The work by Sapkota and Bastola (2015) shows that there are distinct short run and long run relationships between community college tuition income and the business cycle. Using a time series approach, Sapkota and Bastola (2015) concluded that college enrollment responds to changes in the unemployment levels in the short run while responses to the business cycle were pro-cyclical in the long run. Changes in tuition income are a function of the changes in enrollment combined with tuition increases. Understanding the patterns of tuition income and the business cycle could allow community college leaders to manage the effects of the business cycle effectively.

Unemployment. The unemployment rate provides a macroeconomic measure of job availability within a region. Along with GDP, the unemployment rate is often referenced as an indicator of the economic health of the nation or state. Since employment opportunities are often considered a substitute for pursuing higher education, the relationship between unemployment rates and community college enrollment is the subject of studies that are aimed to understand the influences of the economy on tuition income and enrollment for community colleges (Pennington et al., 2002; Frentzos, 2005). These studies reveal that unemployment is a significant predictor of community college enrollment at the national, state, and regional level (Pennington et al., 2002; Frentzos, 2005). This relationship may provide insight for community college leaders to understand how unemployment rates may influence tuition revenue for an upcoming academic year.

The relative timing of unemployment changes and the start of the academic year may influence the financial effects experienced by community colleges. The influence of timing is the subject of regression studies that examine the correlation of unemployment to higher education enrollment levels and the corresponding financial effects (Sapkota & Bastola, 2015; Hughes et al., 2011; Pennington et al., 2002). Sapkota and Bastola (2015) noted that there are both short term and long term responses in community college enrollment when unemployment levels change. Utilizing an autoregressive distributive lag bound test, Sapkota and Bastola (2015) found a stable long term cointegrating relationship between unemployment rate and community college enrollment. Likewise, Pennington et al. (2002) and Hughes et al. (2011) discovered that the strength of the correlation changes when looking at different lag times between unemployment level changes and the corresponding changes in higher education enrollment. These studies show that unemployment is a significant indicator of higher education enrollment. Likewise, the results indicate the importance of considering the immediate, short term, and long term responses when examining the relationship between an institution's financial performance and a change in the unemployment rate.

Community Colleges Response to Funding Shortages

The increasingly challenging financial landscape for community colleges has prompted leaders to find ways to generate revenue for the institution. The increasing technology and compensation costs coupled with declining enrollment translate into a higher cost per student base (Price et al., 2016; Shulman et al., 2017; Manning & Crosta, 2014). Many community colleges have chosen to increase tuition rates in response while others have developed non-credit revenue sources to offset losses in traditional credit bearing tuition income (Crouse, 2015; D'Amico et al., 2017). This section highlights the relevant literature that addresses the effects of tuition rate setting and non-credit program development.

Tuition rate setting. When revenue fails to support the financial needs of the college, increasing the tuition rate for students is one method used by community college leaders as a means to balance the budget. Although increasing tuition rates may have a short term benefit to institutional finances, studies show that higher education is a normal good and the long term effects of tuition increases may result in further declines in enrollment (Crouse, 2015; Langelett et al., 2015; Farhan, 2016). This elasticity of demand is a phenomenon that guides the tuition rate setting strategies for higher education leaders (Farhan, 2016). Langelett et al. (2015) were able to determine a curve for the probability of enrollment at various tuition rate levels for a university located in the Midwest US. The authors support that higher education exhibits a price elasticity of demand by demonstrating that the probability of attendance drops as tuition rates increase (Langelett et al., 2015). As higher education financial leaders search for options to balance the budget in times of declining enrollment, tuition rate adjustments influence the opportunity cost of attending community college in lieu of other alternatives such as joining the workforce or attending a competing higher education institution.

When community college leaders adjust tuition rates, it is important that they consider the price elasticity of demand for higher education. Tuition rate changes in community colleges exhibit an elastic behavior; as tuition rates increase, demand decreases and the income effect of raising tuition has a diminishing return on total tuition revenue (Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017; Crouse, 2015; Langelett et al., 2015; Sapkota & Bastola, 2015). Studies have shown that other variables such as economic conditions, regional characteristics, and socioeconomic attributes that affect the price elasticity of demand for higher education (Langelett et al., 2015; Crouse, 2015; Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017). Overall, studies show that higher education is a normal good; as household income levels increase, the demand for higher education also increases (Sapkota & Bastola, 2015; Millea & Orozco-Aleman, 2017). These findings suggest that budgeting strategy for community colleges is improved when tuition price increases are at appropriate levels and at a time when household income levels can support higher tuition rates.

Research on the subject of tuition elasticity of demand has shown that competition and local economies also play a role in how tuition rates influence overall tuition revenue. Crouse (2015) researched the price elasticity of community college demand in the West, Midwest, South, and Northeast regions of the US and found that regional effects demonstrate different responses in elasticity. Overall, Crouse (2015) found that a 1% increase in tuition resulted in a 0.207% decrease in in-state enrollment. Likewise, Millea and Orozco-Aleman (2017) concluded that a 1% increase in tuition resulted in a 0.3% decrease in enrollment for public universities in the Southeastern region of the US. Further, Millea and Orozco-Aleman (2017) found that institutional enrollment is influenced by the tuition price of a competing institution. According to the study by Millea and Orozco-Aleman (2017), the enrollment of an institution increases by 0.726% for every 1% increase in a competing institution's tuition. These findings illustrate the regional microeconomic effects of competition and price elasticity of demand for community college education.

The effects of the tuition elasticity of demand on total tuition revenue may be offset by the average financial aid and scholarship opportunities for students. Langelett et al. (2015) studied the tuition price elasticity of demand for a single Midwestern university and found that financial aid opportunities created a turning point for the elasticity of demand at this institution. In this study, Langelett et al. (2015) discovered that scholarships and other financial aid offset the effects of the price elasticity of demand up to a certain level of total cost for enrollment. In the study, the researchers found that the demand for enrollment turned elastic at around the \$9000 price point for the subject institution (Langelett et al., 2015). Financial leaders in community colleges may be able to leverage additional income by raising tuition rates to a level that maximizes federal and state tuition-aid programs without triggering the effects of the price elasticity of demand.

Community colleges play a unique role in higher education by supporting a specific mission to offer low cost educational opportunities to the local communities they serve. This mission makes tuition rate increases a particularly sensitive issue for community college financial leaders (Crouse, 2015; Heather et al., 2015). Community

colleges are challenged to remain affordable to students with varying levels of socioeconomic status (Crouse, 2015; Heather et al., 2015). The tuition rate-setting strategies used by community college leaders have a strong dependence on the elasticity of demand and the potential effects on enrollment as well as overall stakeholder support.

Community college leaders weigh the potential financial benefits of tuition increases against stakeholder expectations and the potential loss of community support. Crouse (2015) found that community colleges exhibit a higher sensitivity to tuition rate increases than 4-year universities. Heather et al. (2015) reported that stakeholders of community college service areas perceive the lower tuition costs as a primary benefit of 2-year institutions. The assessment of additional fees beyond tuition is an alternative method to fund specific areas of operation such as facilities maintenance and technology (Heather et al., 2015). Heather et al. (2015) noted an emerging theme among focus group sessions regarding the communities' appreciation for the affordable education offered by community colleges. Community college leaders must be careful not to alienate community supporters, stakeholders, and students by increasing tuition as a means to offset operational shortfalls.

Non-credit program development. Although non-credit programs represent a shorter track for program completion and lower total tuition income-per-student for community colleges, the effects of developing non-credit curriculum may have greater financial benefits beyond those realized through non-credit program income. Frentzos (2005) examined this subject for an urban community college in Michigan. The correlation study performed by Frentzos (2005) focused on Michigan's state

unemployment rate as the predictor of enrollment in credit and non-credit courses at a Michigan community college. The researcher concluded that there was no correlation between state unemployment and credit classes at this institution during the period examined in the study (Frentzos, 2005). However, Frentzos (2005) found that there was a strong relationship between unemployment and non-credit classes.

Frentzos (2005) also asserts that as unemployment rates rise, the enrollment in non-credit courses declines. While Pennington et al. (2002) also found a significant relationship between unemployment and community college enrollment, the direction of the relationship between enrollment and unemployment found by Frentzos (2005) was opposite to the findings of Pennington et al. (2002). The study by Frentzos (2005) had some limitations worth noting. Frentzos (2005) focused the study on a single community college over a very short period between the year 2000 and 2002. These limitations to the study by Frentzos (2005) lessen the degree to which the findings can be applied to a financial prediction model. Understanding these cyclical effects of non-credit courses may allow community college leaders to leverage these programs when tuition revenue from credit bearing programs decline.

Studies also support that non-credit enrollment may spark additional tuition revenue through short term workforce development as well as additional income from students transitioning from non-credit to credit programs. The work by D'Amico et al. (2017) shows how funding sources for non-credit courses drive enrollment and tuition income in states that specifically focus on workforce needs to close short term unemployment gaps. D'Amico et al. (2017) conducted a nationwide survey to collect information about non-credit program funding, business leader support, concerns of unemployment, and non-credit enrollment statistics. D'Amico et al. (2017) concluded that there were correlations between non-credit enrollment and the independent variables in the survey. Likewise, D'Amico et al. (2017) noted the importance of non-credit-tocredit program transitions, which enhance the educational value on non-credit programs for students while converting non-credit education into longer tract credit bearing tuition revenue for community colleges. The work of D'Amico et al. (2017) and Frentzos (2005) suggest that different mechanisms drive tuition income in non-credit courses as opposed to credit courses; this is especially true in times of heightened unemployment.

Regional Age Demographics.

The human population levels throughout many states in the Midwestern US have shown a steady declining trend in recent years, which has affected the total number of community college students. Recently, the state of Michigan experienced an 11.4% decline in population attributed mostly to lifetime migration (Hermalin, & Neidert, 2017). The decline in the population of those with a college degree was even greater (Hermalin, & Neidert, 2017). These migration trends and overall population declines have spurred numerous high school closures due to lower enrollment (Lee & Lubienski, 2017; Corrales, 2017). This decline in the number of high school students has shrunk the pool of prospective community college students, which could easily translate into lower enrollment and less tuition revenue if community college leaders do not respond to the challenge.

The number of high school graduates within a particular region affects the size of the pool of potential community college applicants. Studies focusing on the shifting educational landscape in urban regions of the Midwest demonstrate a link between the number of high school graduates and the enrollment in 2-year and 4-year colleges (Coca, Nagaoka, & Seeskin, 2017; Lee & Lubienski, 2017). In a study performed by Coca et al. (2017), the authors noted that the proportional rates for 2-year college enrollment had declined while the rates for 4-year colleges had increased in the period from 2006 to 2015. However, the total number of students enrolled in 2-year colleges increased over the 10-years examined in the study (Coca et al., 2017). In other words, 2-year college enrollment made up a smaller percentage of the total number of students enrolled in college in 2006 as compared to 2015, but the overall number of college students had increased along with the increases in the total number of high school graduates (Coca et al., 2017). These findings demonstrate that the number of high school graduates is an important metric for predicting community college enrollment. Conversely, the findings also show that other factors influence whether a student decides to attend either a 2-year or a 4-year college.

Summary and Conclusions

Community college financial performance has gained the attention of academic researchers in recent years. Enrollment trends, operational cost increases, and state funding cuts across the US become major financial challenges for community college leaders. The previous chapter outlines research that shows the reasons why leaders must carefully consider how to optimize the management of institutional funds in a way that upholds the institutional mission, values, and academic quality while securing financial sustainability. The decline in tuition income and the strain that it has placed upon operational budgets have spurred changes in the leadership style of community college leaders. Likewise, the increasing costs of employee compensation and keeping up-to-date technology are primary financial concerns. Contemporary research reveals how new business-like leadership approaches may help overcome these financial threats to the institution. These business-like decisions appear to follow a rational choice pattern of decision-making.

As states continue to cut funding to community colleges, maintaining organizational sustainability has shifted to a primary focus for many community colleges. Community college leaders are now searching for new revenue streams as a means to offset income losses and maintain a viable financial position. External economic factors such as the unemployment rate may influence community college enrollment. Combined with the effects of tuition rate changes and the price elasticity of demand, these changes in enrollment affect the bottom line for community colleges. The present study will fill a gap in the research that exists by correlating the combined effects of external influences and internal management decisions to total tuition revenue. Further, this study will utilize a multiple regression analysis to provide a quantified measure for the strength of these relationships so that researchers and practitioners can understand the factors that have the greatest effect on the bottom line.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this longitudinal quasi-experimental quantitative study was to investigate the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. This chapter presents the study's research design and rationale, methodology, data analysis plan, and threats to validity. The methodology discussion in this chapter is broken into several categories outlining the details of data collection including the population of the study, the sampling procedures, and a discussion of the archival data sources. I explore threats to validity for both internal and external validity. Likewise, this chapter provides an in-depth review of construct validity for the study and the process ensuring ethical procedures are used in the data collection for this study

Research Design and Rationale

I used a quasi-experimental research design in this study to examine the effects of management decision structures on total tuition revenue for community colleges. Likewise, the correlation study included external factors that may influence tuition revenue. The independent variables in this study were the percentage of the total operating budget spent on instruction and instructional support for each college in each year, the tuition rate for each community college in each year, the population size for the age groups 15 to 17 and 18 to 24 in each county for each year, and the annual average county-level unemployment rate. The dependent variable was the annual tuition revenue for each community college in the sample group.

The longitudinal design was appropriate for this study because changes in the allocation of funding for instructional programs and the residual effects of changes in tuition prices may not have an immediate effect on tuition revenue. Likewise, tuition revenue may have a delayed response to changes in external factors such as unemployment and changes in age demographics. Gradual changes in instructional spending may show a long-term effect on tuition revenue as enrollment responds to changes in fiscal support for certain educational programs. Increased spending on instruction and instructional support could be due to more course section offerings and higher equipment maintenance budgets. If these spending strategies are aimed at attracting more students, then the effects of these strategies may not be immediate.

A longitudinal approach was also the best method for this study because the price elasticity of demand for tuition prices may also have a delayed effect. The timing of tuition price changes may not influence those students who are already enrolled in community college or are continuing students. Those students who are in the process of completing a degree may be less likely to change course due to modest increases in price. However, the effects of the price elasticity for demand may be more pronounced in new student populations in subsequent years as they are making direct cost comparisons prior to first time enrollment. Therefore, I examined these variables with a longitudinal approach to understand how financial strategies used for the allocation of funds affected tuition revenue.

For this study I used a quasi-experimental design as there was no random assignment for the treatment or control. Management decision-making, economic conditions, and age demographic data were not manipulated in this study in order to determine the effect on tuition revenue. Instead, I studied the effect of these variables on total tuition revenue as they have changed historically. On the same note, the group of institutions selected for this study were purposively selected based on institutional size, rural location, and geographical location. It was important that each of the institutions fell under the same state legislation for funding, tuition price setting, and instructional program development. Comparing institutions from different states, population densities, and overall size would unintentionally introduce additional variables that would not be accounted for in this study.

The first independent variable in this study was the percentage of the total operating budget spent on instruction and instructional support for each college in each year. This variable provided insight into the management of institutional funds and how managers adjust instructional expenses when revenue changes. Instructional expenses are a measure of the direct costs of instruction. These expenses include faculty salaries, instructional support staff salaries, equipment maintenance, and supplies that are necessary to deliver the educational programs of study at the community college. This study was designed to determine if there was a relationship between the amount of the operating budget allocated to instructional costs and the amount of tuition revenue that was generated by the instructional programming. Similarly, the results of this study may help determine if cuts in instructional spending led to further declines in tuition revenue.

The second independent variable was the tuition rate for each community college from year to year. The relationship between tuition price and tuition revenue showed whether the demand for community college was elastic or inelastic. When examining this relationship revenue-price curve, if total revenue increases with price, then it exhibits an inelastic behavior. If tuition revenue declines as price increases, then it would exhibit an elastic demand pattern. This information is useful in determining whether increases in tuition rate will have a diminishing return.

The independent variables representing age demographics were the estimated population size for the age groups 15 to 17 and 18 to 24 in each county for each year. These age demographic categories are significant for community college tuition revenue because they represent the largest population of community college students. They also represent the population of students who will be graduating from high school within the next 1 to 3 years, which represents the future pool of potential community college students and may help predict future tuition revenue.

The independent variable reflecting local economic conditions was the annual average county-level unemployment rate. The service district for a community college is primarily the county where the college is located. The county-level unemployment rate provides insight into the local effects of unemployment on tuition revenue for rural community colleges. The county-level statistics were chosen for this study because statelevel unemployment statistics would include the conditions of urban areas of the state. Economic conditions in densely populated cities can skew state-level unemployment data and overshadow the local conditions in rural areas of the state. While monthly data for unemployment is available, the annual average provides a clearer measure of employment conditions in each area. Monthly unemployment figures may be influenced by seasonal economic effects and could provide misleading results if there is an aggregate transition of jobs between seasonal and nonseasonal employment. In addition, the relationship between monthly unemployment figures and tuition revenue may be subject to the timing of student registration in community colleges. Short term dips in employment are not likely to affect tuition revenue unless timed directly with the registration window to enroll in community college. Therefore, the annual average was the best measure of unemployment in order to understand the prolonged effects of changes in the job market on tuition revenue for community colleges.

The dependent variable was the total tuition revenue for each community college in each year. For the analysis, I used the historical financial data from the fall semester of 2011 through the spring semester of 2017 for each community college in this study. This period was selected for the study because it encompasses the period of economic expansion following the Great Recession. The period during the Great Recession had an extreme impact on the job market and may be considered an atypical situation for changes in community college revenue. In order to avoid introducing unintended variables regarding the extreme effects of the Great Recession, that period was excluded from the study. Similarly, the period from 2011 to 2017 was significant for this study because of the recent changes in the landscape of community college education. The trends for declining state appropriations, increased competition through massive open online courses, and declining enrollment has been a consistent theme throughout the period from 2011 to 2017.

Methodology

Population

The population for this study broadly encompassed postsecondary education institutions that collect tuition as a portion of their operating budget. This study was most pertinent to public 2-year community colleges within the United States. Furthermore, this study was focused particularly on rural community colleges, which make up roughly 328 of the approximately 1,279 public 2-year colleges in the United States (National Center for Education Statistics, *n.d.*). These population estimates were obtained from the National Center for Education Statistics (*n.d.*) and the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System and represent an average population size over the period examined in this study.

Sampling and Sampling Procedures

The sample for this study resulted from a purposive sampling procedure focusing on small Midwest community colleges. Purposive sampling is a form of nonprobability sampling that consists of the selection of participants for a particular purpose (Etikan, Musa, & Alkassim, 2016). This sampling method was appropriate for this study because the population and scope of the study were centered on small rural public community colleges in the United States. The sample included colleges from a single state to avoid introducing effects of state-level legislation changes, which may influence community college funding and tuition revenue and was outside the scope of this study. Due to the longitudinal nature of the study, I narrowed the sample based upon the availability of historical data for tuition rates, total operating budget, and instructional expenses spanning the years 2011 to 2017. I selected the sample based on comparable institutional size and total operating budgets.

The sample size was determined using power analysis results from G*Power 3.1.9.2 software. The sample size was determined using a standard effect size of 0.15, α error probability of 0.1, and five predictors (Cohen, 2013). The desired power was greater than 0.8, which corresponds to 43 observations for the study. The criterion for a minimum of 43 observations was met in this study because it was designed to span 7 years and included data from 10 institutions, which yielded 70 total observations. The G*Power 3.1.9.2 output plot for sample size and power is shown in Figure 1 below.



Figure 1. Total sample size and power plot for multiple linear regression: Fixed model, R^2 deviation from zero. Number of predictors = 5, α error probability = 0.1, effect size $f^2 = 0.15$.

Archival Data

This study used archival data from several national and state statistical databases. This data collection plan was reviewed for ethical considerations by the Institutional Research Board (IRB) and was approved to meet the ethical standards of Walden University. The Walden University IRB approval number for this study is 01-29-19-0580011. Information regarding age group population estimates will be obtained from the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) as reported by the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services (MDHHS) (Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). The latest estimations published by the NCHS for age population were released in June of 2017 and will be the dataset used in this study. The NCHS estimates age population statistics by utilizing postcensal population estimates based on data from the most recent U.S. Census Bureau national census. The NCHS uses a bridged race methodology for estimating the age population statistics for the overall population using census data across all race categories (Ingram et al., 2003). This data is available at the county-level for Michigan counties through the MDHHS.

I obtained data for unemployment rates from the Bureau of Labor Statistics division of the U.S. Department of Labor. To account for seasonal economic characteristics, I used the annual average labor force data for the service counties for each community college. The Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates unemployment rates using information from the Current Population Survey (CPS). The CPS is a monthly survey that uses a probability sampling procedure of approximately 60,000 households to gather data on monthly employment statistics (US Bureau of Labor Statistics, n.d.). Sample sizes were targeted to maintain a maximum of 1.9% coefficient of variation of the unemployment level (US Bureau of Labor Statistics, n.d.). Archival data from this source was available as an annual average unemployment rate for each year that was included in this study.

Financial information for each institution within this study was collected from the Michigan Center for Educational Performance and Information. Each year, state law requires community colleges to submit audited financial information to the Center for Educational Performance and Information to be included in an annual report that is published by the agency called the Activities Classification Structure (ACS). The ACS report contains a variety of audited financial data including the amount of the total operating budget for each community college as well as the amount of money allocated to instruction and instructional support (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). Likewise, the ACS contains the tuition and fees revenue and tuition rate for each year of this study (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). Using this data, I determined the tuition rate each year and the percentage of the total operating budget that was allocated to instruction and instructional support for each community college in the sample group from 2011 to 2017.

Data Analysis Plan

This study employed a multiple regression analysis using IBM SPSS software to examine the strength of the relationship between the independent variables and tuition revenue. Data was screened using descriptive statistics and histograms to identify any outlying or missing data. Scatterplots and histograms of the data and residuals was used to verify that the model meets the assumptions required for multiple linear regression including normality, linearity, zero conditional mean, and homoscedasticity of the error variance. I also included a correlation analysis between each independent variable to ensure that the data satisfies the assumption that no perfect collinearity exists between variables. The Durbin-Watson statistic was used to test the assumption that no autocorrelation exists among the independent variables. If these tests identified that the necessary assumptions for time-series analysis are violated, then the data was cleansed using a transformation method such as a log transformation.

Research Question

RQ1: To what extent, if any, do the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and local economic conditions affect the total tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges?

Multiple Regression Model

The mathematical equation below represents the multiple regression model that was used in this study.

$$y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 x_{1ij} + \beta_2 x_{2ij} + \beta_3 x_{3ij} + \beta_4 x_{4ij} + \beta_5 x_{5ij} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$
(1)

Where, y_{ij} is the annual tuition revenue for community college *i* in the year *j*. The subscript *i* goes from one to 10 for the 10 community colleges in this study and *j* goes from one to seven for the years from 2011 to 2017 (2011 is year 1, 2012 is year 2, etc.). The independent variables are defined in Table 1. The constant β_0 is the y-axis intercept and β_1 through β_5 are the regression coefficients for the five independent variables. The term ε_{ij} is the error term.
Assumptions for multiple regression. To utilize the multiple linear regression model shown above, it must meet a set of assumptions necessary for multiple regression analysis. First, multiple linear regression analysis relies on the assumption that there is a linear relationship between the independent and dependent variables. Additionally, the assumptions necessary for multiple linear regression analysis include normality, zero conditional mean, no perfect collinearity, no autocorrelation among the independent variables, and homoscedasticity of the error variance. Each of these assumptions was tested as outlined in the Data Analysis Plan above and the results of the test is reported in Chapter 4.

Hypotheses

The hypotheses associated with the regression model are as follows:

 H_0 : There is no statistically significant relationship between tuition revenue and the percentage of the operating budget allocated to instruction and instructional support, change in tuition rate, the population of the age group 15-17, the population of the age group 18-24, or unemployment level.

 H_1 : At least one of the independent variables has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue.

Analysis plan for RQ1. I ran the linear regression model outlined in Equation (1) above using the SPSS multiple linear regression analysis function to determine the overall significance of the model using an *F*-test. The model was considered significant at a threshold *p*-value of less than 0.05, which is in line with statistical standards for behavioral studies (Lavrakas, 2008). I determined the extent to which the model

explained the variance in total tuition revenue using the R^2 value as a percentage. I also examined the standardized coefficients for each independent variable to gauge the strength of the correlation in the model.

The null hypothesis H_0 for RQ1 was accepted or rejected based upon the *p*-value of the *T*-test statistic generated for each of the independent variables. The null hypothesis was evaluated using a *p*-value threshold of 0.05 for the significance associated with each independent variable. If the significance level for any of the independent variables fell below the *p*-value threshold criteria, then the null hypothesis was rejected. Conversely, if the significance values for all independent variables were greater than the .05 *p*-value threshold, then the null hypothesis was retained. If the *p*-value of the *T*-test for any predictor was greater than 0.05, then that predictor was determined to have no statistical significance in the regression model. If the null hypothesis was rejected, then the alternative hypothesis was supported.

Lagged variables. To determine if there is a lagging effect for some of the independent variables to the dependent variable, I repeated the multiple regression analysis using a lag period of 1 year for certain independent variables. The tuition revenue for the current year was correlated to the predictor variables from the previous year for unemployment and the population of the age 15 to 17. The condition of the economy may have a delayed effect on total tuition revenue because of delayed behavioral changes in the potential student population base (Crouse, 2015; Pennington et al., 2002). Likewise, the population of the age group from 15 to 17 represents the potential student base for community college enrollment for the upcoming 1 to 3 years.

It is possible that these certain variables did not demonstrate a significant relationship with tuition revenue as coincident variables, but were significant as lagged variables. If it was found that the magnitude of the standardized coefficient is larger when the data for a particular variable is lagged by 1 year (i.e., the strength of the relationship improves) and the relationship is significant (p < 0.05) then that variable was considered a lagging variable. Similarly, if an independent variable was found to be significant in the lagged model but not in the coincident model, then that variable was considered a lagging variable.

Threats to Validity

External Validity

The nonprobability sampling technique employed in this study presents some limitations to the findings and conclusions. Nonprobability sampling was chosen for this study because variations in institution size, operational budget size, and governing legislation add a great deal of variability to how institutional leaders manage operational funds. Generalizability of the study it threatened by the purposive sampling technique, which will be used to minimize the effects of institutional size and legislation that influence the independent variables. The sample of institutions for this study was purposively selected based on the comparable size of the institutions. This sample selection allows for a study with a manageable amount of data without introducing factors related to institutional size that would influence the tuition rate setting strategy or the relative percentage of the operating budget spent on instructional expenses. Similarly, changes in legislation may create step changes in revenue and spending across the state. These changes may affect the way that tuition rates are set in a particular state, but would not affect institutions in other states. The sample was selected in a way that would flatten the effects of state-level legislative changes by choosing institutions that fall under the same legislative governance. This method minimizes the variability of the data that is a result of state-level legislative changes, which is outside the scope of this study.

The 7-year period that is the focus of this study may allow situational bias to become an external threat of validity to this study. During this period, the national economy was on an economic rebound, and the findings of this study may not apply in all phases of the business cycle. The period used in this study ensures that the findings will be current, relevant, and meaningful to the current business practices in the community college field. Prior to 2011, the nation was heavily affected by a deep recession that may have had indirect influences on tuition revenue that are outside of the independent variables considered in this study. Likewise, it is important to use recent information in this study in order to overcome additional noise due to the maturation of the community college business model. The community college business landscape has changed due to increased competition from massive open online courses, which had not been the case in prior decades. I have addressed the threats of situational bias by selecting the period of historical data that encompasses the current issues affecting the community college business landscape without introducing noise in the data due to the economic recession.

Internal Validity

Changes in leadership among the subject institutions could introduce a threat to internal validity for this study. The management of institutional funds and tuition rate setting strategy may be affected when an existing leader leaves the institution, and a new leader is appointed. These changes in leadership could introduce variability in the data that are not accounted for by the independent variables of the study. Threats to validity are minimized in this study by analyzing changes in each year independent of previous years so that changes in leadership have a minimal effect on the causal relationship between the independent and dependent variables. Likewise, the interpretation of the causal relationship in this study must consider the possibility that changes in leadership may have an influence on tuition revenue beyond the explanatory variables in this study.

The growing popularity of early college programs may also present a threat to the internal validity of this study. High school students can enroll in college classes before graduation in a growing number of states. These early college programs shift the age demographic that would be considered the traditional population for community college enrollment. To account for this, I have widened the age demographic of interest to include age 15 to age 17, which includes the upper classes of high school students who would be eligible to enroll in college through an early college program.

Construct Validity

The management of institutional funds consists of many components of spending and revenue opportunities, and it is not feasible to incorporate all of these components into a single study. Instead, I have chosen a measurement for the management of institutional funds related to the direct costs of instruction as a percentage of the total budget. Operational spending on instruction and instructional support itself is a broad spending category that may also introduce a threat to construct validity in this study. It is important to note that any casual relationships for the management of institutional funds should be examined closely to ensure that the measure for instructional spending aligns with the management of institutional funds. Likewise, future studies could build upon this research to launch additional research that would explore the components of instructional spending that would have the greatest influence on the causal relationship between instructional spending and tuition revenue. The measure used in this study is intended to represent the strategy for funding and developing instructional programs as well as the strategies used to control operational costs related to instruction. The detailed analysis of the components that make up total instructional spending is beyond the scope of this study.

Ethical Procedures

The use of secondary archival data helps to ensure the anonymity of the participants. Data gathered from the Bureau of Labor Statistics, US Census Bureau, and the NCHS are presented as a summary of the survey results. These hosting agencies protect the original raw data and surveys, which assures that the survey participants are not linkable to the analysis or findings of this study. In addition, there are no special permissions needed to use the age population data or unemployment data gathered for this study. These agencies have published this information for public use in studies such

as this one. Similarly, the Michigan Center for Educational Performance and Information publishes the audited financial data for community colleges for public access.

The institutions included in this study are the recipients of state aid, tax revenue, and federal financial aid as part of their funding source. Therefore, these institutions are required to make financial information available to the public. Receiving public financial support as part of the operating revenue for the college means that the financial performance and decision-making strategies of these institutions are subject to public scrutiny. Since all of the participating institutions in this study fall within this funding category, there is no need to protect the identities of the institutions. On the other hand, there will be no individuals identified in this study because all of the data used in the study is based upon institutional performance and not directly linked to the decisions of specific individuals within the institution.

Summary

The design for this quantitative study uses longitudinal data in a quasiexperimental approach. The methodology chosen to address the research problem and research question is a multiple regression analysis of five predictor variables and one dependent variable. The primary purpose for this investigation is to determine the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. The results of the multiple regression analysis will determine the strength and significance of each predictor variable in the model for predicting total tuition revenue. The longitudinal data used in this study will be obtained from secondary and archival sources. The identities of individuals participating in population and employment studies are protected by the original sources. These sources provide archival data as a summary of the survey results, and the original surveys are not available to the public. The anonymity of the participating institutions is not an ethical concern as these institutions receive federal and state funding from tax dollars, which inherently makes the financial performance of the institutions open to public analysis and scrutiny. I will use a purposive sampling technique to gather comparable data from institutions that operate under similar governmental controls and similar economies of scale. Although random sampling is a better option for generalizing the results from the data, it is not a good technique in this case because there are so few institutions that can be directly compared to one another. The details and results of this analysis will be presented in the coming chapters.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this quasi-experimental quantitative study was to investigate the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. This study addresses a gap in the existing research concerning the extent to which the financial strategy used by college leaders can improve the long-term financial health of the institution when changes in economic and age demographic conditions influence demand. In this chapter, I describe the data collection details, evaluate and report statistical assumptions of the study, and present a detailed examination of the study results. This analysis was conducted in order to answer the following research question and test the following hypotheses.

RQ1: To what extent, if any, do the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and local economic conditions affect the total tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges?

 H_0 : There is no statistically significant relationship between tuition revenue and the percentage of the operating budget allocated to instruction and instructional support, change in tuition rate, the population of the age group 15-17, the population of the age group 18-24, or unemployment level. H_1 : At least one of the independent variables has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue.

Data Collection

I collected data from multiple archival sources including several national and state statistical databases. Financial information for each institution in this study was collected from the Michigan Center for Educational Performance and Information. Each year, state law requires community colleges to submit audited financial information to the Center for Educational Performance and Information to be included in an annual report that is published by the agency called the Activities Classification Structure (ACS). The ACS groups Michigan colleges based upon their relative enrollment size and other operational similarities. In this study, I focused on Group 1 colleges in the ACS, which represents the 10 most rural and smallest group of community colleges in Michigan (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). These colleges are listed in Table 2 below.

Table 2

Community college	County	Tuition revenue	Age group	Age group	Un- employ-	Instruction spending	Tuition rate in
		Mean	13-17	16-24	Rate	percent	uonais
		(Std Dev)			Ituto		
Alpena	Alpena	6261316	1072	2173	8.0	63.0	139
		(684884)	(40)	(75)	(2.1)	(0.6)	(16.3)
Bay de Noc	Delta	8464274	1371	2646	8.5	58.5	140
2		(839297)	(26)	(132)	(1.9)	(2.4)	(11.2)
Glen Oaks	St Joseph	3462899	2627	5025	6.6	49.4	104
	Strootpi	(500121)	(48)	(84)	(2.6)	(2.6)	(10.9)
Gogebic	Gogehic	4253509	476	1275	89	56.0	127
Cogeene	Cogeone	(153815)	(42)	(68)	(2.4)	(1.7)	(12.9)
Kirtland	Roscommon	6007793	703	1359	114	56 1	112
1111 Hund		(342291)	(52)	(63)	(2.7)	(1.8)	(11.5)
Mid Michigan	Clare	17957414	1130	2270	98	57 4	151
inite initiality	ciure	(647351)	(55)	(120)	(2.5)	(1.3)	(14.5)
Montcalm	Montcalm	5331146	2670	5169	79	62 5	113
	110iiiceuiiii	(375720)	(77)	(70)	(2.6)	(2.9)	(10.2)
North Central	Fmmet	6942136	1331	2580	95	56.3	125
itorui contuu	Linnet	(452655)	(59)	(55)	(2.8)	(1.0)	(20.3)
Southwestern	Cass	10927975	2145	4094	68	51 5	126
Souriwesterii	Cass	(867051)	(110)	(129)	(2.0)	(1.3)	(10.5)
West Shore	Magan	2170000	1001	2176	7.0	40.0	06
west shore	wiason	(185823)	(51)	2170 (69)	(2.1)	49.9 (2.3)	90 (8.5)

Rural Michigan Community Colleges with Descriptive Statistics from 2011-2017

Note. Small rural community colleges identified as Group 1 of the Activities Classification Structure in Michigan (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018).

The ACS report contains a variety of audited financial data including the amount of the total operating budget for each community college as well as the amount of money allocated to instruction and instructional support (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). Likewise, the ACS contains the tuition and fees revenue and tuition rate of each college for each year of this study (Center for Educational Performance and Information, 2018). I obtained this data to determine the weighted average tuition rate each year and the percentage of the total operating budget that is allocated to instruction and instructional support for each community college in the sample group from 2011 to 2017.

I obtained information regarding age group population estimates from the MDHHS website (Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). The MDHHS website contains a variety of reports and statistics related to health services including population trend data. The population estimate tables on the MDHHS website were prepared using data from the NCHS. The latest estimations published by the NCHS for age population were released in June of 2017 and are the dataset used in this study (Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). The NCHS estimates age population statistics by utilizing postcensal population estimates based on data from the most recent U.S. Census Bureau national census. The NCHS uses a bridged race methodology for estimating the age population statistics for the overall population using census data across all race categories (Ingram et al., 2003).

On the MDHHS website, the population data for each county in Michigan is presented by age groups for each year from 1990 to 2017. The counties that pertained to this study are listed in Table 2. The years included in this study were 2011 through 2017, and the age groups of interest were age 15 to 17 and age 18 to 24. The population estimates for these years and age groups were obtained from the tables on the MDHHS website. Additionally, I obtained the population of the age group 15 to 17 for each county for the year 2010 so that this data could be used in a lagged-variable scenario. The data for the age group 15 to 17 was lagged by 1 year in part of this analysis and, therefore, the 1-year lagged value for the year 2011 was equal to the population of that age group in 2010.

I obtained data for unemployment rates in each county from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Division of the US Department of Labor. In order to account for seasonal economic characteristics, I used the annual average labor force data for the service counties for each community college. The counties associated with each college are listed in Table 2. The Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates unemployment rates using information from the CPS. The CPS is a monthly survey that uses a probability sampling procedure of approximately 60,000 households to gather data on monthly employment statistics (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, *n.d.*). Sample sizes are targeted to maintain a maximum of 1.9% coefficient of variation of the unemployment level (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, *n.d.*). Archival data from this source is available as an annual average unemployment rate for each year that is included in this study. Additionally, the unemployment rate for each county was obtained for the year 2010 so that this data could be used in a lagged-variable scenario. The data for the unemployment rate was lagged by 1 year so that the value for the year 2011 was equal to the population of that age group in 2010.

Study Results

The process of data analysis began by establishing an effective tuition rate that considers changes in both the in-district and out-of-district tuition rates. I used a weighted average to determine the net effect of tuition rate changes from year to year for a particular college using the number of credit hours for in-district and out-of-district enrollment as the basis for weighting. The formula used for the weighted average tuition rate is shown below:

Weighted Average Tuition =
$$\frac{T_I E_I + T_O E_O}{E_{I+} E_O}$$

In this equation, T_I is the in-district tuition rate; T_O is the out-of-district tuition rate; E_I is the in-district enrollment in credit hours; and E_O is the out-of-district enrollment in credit hours for each college in each year of the study.

The instructional activity spending variables is a combination of two values reported in the ACS. The first value is the percentage of the operating budget allocated to the costs of direct instruction. The second value is the percentage of the budget allocated to instructional support. These two values were summed to establish the total value allocated to instructional activity and compose the instructional spending variable in this analysis. Table 2 shows the descriptive statistics that characterize the sample.

Hypotheses Testing

The hypotheses were tested using the multiple regression model, Equation (1), shown below. The hypotheses associated with RQ1 were as follows:

 H_0 : There is no statistically significant relationship between tuition revenue and the percentage of the operating budget allocated to instruction and instructional

support, change in tuition rate, the population of the age group 15-17, the population of the age group 18-24, or unemployment level.

 H_1 : At least one of the independent variables has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue.

Multiple Regression Model

The mathematical equation below represents the multiple regression model that was used in this study.

$$y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 x_{1ij} + \beta_2 x_{2ij} + \beta_3 x_{3ij} + \beta_4 x_{4ij} + \beta_5 x_{5ij} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$
(1)

In this equation, y_{ij} is the annual tuition revenue for community college *i* in the year *j*. The subscript *i* goes from one to 10 for the 10 community colleges in this study and *j* goes from one to seven for years from 2011 to 2017 (2011 is year 1, 2012 is year 2, etc.). The independent variables are defined in Table 1. The constant β_0 is the y-axis intercept and β_1 through β_5 are the regression coefficients for the five independent variables. The term ε_{ij} is the error term.

Assumption verification. While verifying the assumptions for linear regression, it quickly became clear that outlying data were causing the dataset to fail tests of normality and linearity. I used scatterplots to test the assumption of linearity for each independent variable as it related to tuition revenue. The analysis of these scatterplots revealed that the relationships were linear with the exception that Mid Michigan Community College was a consistent outlier for all of the variables included in this study (see Appendix A). This outlier effect was likely due to consistently higher tuition revenues for this college compared to the remainder of the colleges in Group 1 of the ACS, as well as a difference in rurality of this particular community college.

The observation of the outlying data was also confirmed in the tests for normality. When the tuition revenue dataset included Mid Michigan Community College, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov normality test shows a *p*-value result of zero, indicating that the tuition revenue data are not normally distributed. When Mid Michigan Community College was removed from the dataset as an outlier, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov normality test for tuition revenue exhibited a *p*-value of 0.2, indicating that the tuition revenue data for the remaining Group 1 colleges are approximately normally distributed.

Based on the findings of the normality and linearity testing, Mid Michigan community college was eliminated from the data set in the multiple regression model. This left nine colleges over the 7-year span, which resulted in 63 data points. This number of data points satisfies the minimum number of observations needed based on the power analysis conducted in Chapter 3. The remainder of the assumptions and analyses discussed below were tested while excluding the data from Mid Michigan Community College.

The assumptions for homoscedasticity and zero conditional mean of the errors were tested by plotting the residuals and predicted values for tuition revenue. A fit line was then added to the scatterplot, and the slope of that fit line was essentially zero. Since the pattern of the residual and predicted value plot is almost perfectly flat, it was determined that the linear regression model meets the assumption of homoscedasticity. Further, a loess curve was added to the plot, which exhibited a relatively flat behavior with no discernable conditional variations of the residuals from zero. Therefore, it was determined that the model meets the assumption of zero conditional means of the errors.

The collinearity of the variables was tested by using the Pearson correlation test. All of the independent variables demonstrated Pearson correlation coefficients of less than one. In general, all of the Pearson correlation coefficients were less than 0.5 except for the age statistics. When comparing the variable for the number of people in each county between the ages of 15 and 17 to the variable for ages of 18 to 24, these two variables had a Pearson correlation coefficient of 0.993 indicating that these variables were highly correlated, which is not surprising, because larger counties would have larger numbers in both age groups.

Finally, the assumption that there is no autocorrelation was tested using the Durbin-Watson test statistic. The Durbin-Watson test statistic is 1.653 for the data used in this model and falls within the critical range of 1.5 to 2.5 when testing for autocorrelation. Therefore, it was assumed that there was no autocorrelation in this multiple regression data.

Multiple linear regression analysis. The linear regression model outlined in Equation (1) above was run using the SPSS multiple linear regression analysis function and the data from the subject community colleges. The model showed a significance of p<0.05 for the *F*-test and, therefore, the model has statistical significance. The adjusted R^2 for the model is 0.522, indicating that this model accounted for about 52% of the variation in tuition revenue for these small rural Michigan community colleges. The full results of the SPSS analysis are shown in Appendix B.

The significance level associated with the independent variables for tuition, age population 15 to 17, instructional spending, and unemployment were all found to be less than 0.05 and, therefore, these variables were significant predictors of tuition revenue in this model. The significance level for the age population from 18 to 24 in this model is p=0.114 indicating that it was not a statistically significant predictor variable in the model. The *p*-values and standardized coefficients for each independent variable in the model are listed in Table 3 below. Since four out of the five predictor variables were statistically significant, I can reject the null hypothesis and find support for the alternative hypothesis.

Table 3

	Unstandardized β	Standardized β	Т	Significance (p-value)
Age group 15-17	5909	1.874	2.343	.023
Age group 18-24	-2246	-1.305	-1.606	.114
Unemployment	712956	.776	5.518	.000
Tuition rate	139794	1.086	7.841	.000
Instructional spending	-169328	359	-3.218	.002

Correlations Table for Tuition Revenue as Dependent Variable

Note. Michigan Community Colleges ACS Group 1 colleges from 2011 to 2017 excluding Mid Michigan Community College.

The population of the age group from 15 to 17 years old had a standardized coefficient of 1.874 and had the strongest effect on tuition revenue. Although the population of 18 to 24 years old ranked second in strength with a standardized beta coefficient of -1.305, the significance level indicated that it was not a significant predictor. Tuition rate ranked third in predictive strength with a standardized beta

coefficient of 1.086 followed by unemployment with a 0.776 standardized beta coefficient. According to the data used in this multiple regression analysis, tuition revenue increases with the population in the age group 15 to 17, tuition rate, and the unemployment rate since the beta coefficient had a positive sign.

The percentage of the budget allocated to instructional activity had the weakest effect on tuition revenue with a -0.359 standardized beta coefficient. The negative sign of the beta coefficient indicated that tuition revenue decreases as the percent of the budget allocated to instructional activity increases. Although the *p*-value suggested that the instructional activity variable was a significant predictor of tuition revenue, the standardized beta coefficient showed that it was a very weak predictor variable.

Lagged variables. In order to determine if there is a lagging effect for some of the independent variables to the dependent variable, I repeated the multiple regression analysis using a lag period of 1 year for certain independent variables. The tuition revenue for the current year was correlated to the predictor variables from the previous year for unemployment and the population of the age 15 to 17. The condition of the economy may have a delayed effect on total tuition revenue because of delayed behavioral changes in the potential student population base (Crouse, 2015; Pennington et al., 2002). Likewise, the population of the age group from 15 to 17 represents the potential student base for community college enrollment for the upcoming 1 to 3 years, so the effects of changes in this age group may be delayed. The assumptions for linear regression analysis for the lagged model were verified using the same methods as the original model, and all assumptions are met.

In the model using lagged variables for unemployment and the age population from 15 to 17, it was found that all predictor variables had a p < .05 significance level. The tuition rate, percent instructional spending, age population from 18 to 24, lagged age population from 15 to 17, and the lagged unemployment rate were all significant predictors of tuition revenue in the lagged model. In addition, the adjusted R^2 value increased to 0.543, and the *F*-test for the lagged model showed a *p*-value very near zero, indicating that the model is significant. The interpretation of the adjusted R^2 value is that the lagged model explains 54.3% of the variation in tuition revenue for the community colleges in this study. The *p*-values and standardized coefficients for each independent variable in the lagged model are listed in Table 4 below. Since all five predictor variables are statistically significant, the null hypothesis was rejected, and the alternative hypothesis was supported.

Table 4

	Unstandardized	Standardized	Т	Significance
	β	β		(<i>p</i> -value)
Lagged age group 15-17	6682	2 1 3 9	2 760	008
Δ as group 18 24	2764	2.137	2.700	.008
Age gloup 18-24	-2704	-1.000	-2.047	.043
Lagged unemployment	639297	.777	5.545	.000
Tuition rate	147902	1.149	8.197	.000
Instructional spending	-184946	392	-3.518	.001

Note. Age Group 15-17 and Unemployment lagged by 1 year. Michigan Community Colleges ACS Group 1 colleges from 2011 to 2017 excluding Mid Michigan Community College.

The population of the age group from 15 to 17 years old had a standardized coefficient of 2.139 and has the strongest effect on tuition revenue in the lagged model and a stronger effect than the original model. The standardized beta coefficients of the other variables in the lagged model remained very similar to those of the original model. The strength of the percentage of the budget allocated to instructional activity remained the weakest with a -0.392 standardized beta coefficient. Similar to the original model, the standardized beta coefficient for the percentage of the budget allocated to instructional activity in the lagged model showed that it was a very weak predictor variable. The full SPSS output for the lagged model can be found in Appendix C.

Summary

The main research question associated with this study aims to determine the extent that the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and local economic conditions affect the total tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. Through linear regression analysis, it was found that these independent variables are significant predictors of tuition revenue. Based on this finding, the null hypothesis was rejected, and the alternative hypothesis was supported. The variables representing the management of institutional funds, tuition rate, age demographics, and employment conditions do, indeed, affect the total tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges according to the analysis. Age demographics appeared to have the strongest effect on tuition revenue while the percent of the operating budget allocated to instructional activity was the weakest predictor. These findings confirm the existing research in this field and expand the existing knowledge as discussed

in the following chapter. Likewise, I will discuss how the findings of this study may suggest additional topics for future research in the following chapter.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this study was to investigate the extent to which the management of institutional funds, tuition rate setting strategy, age demographics, and economic conditions help explain the changes in tuition revenue for rural Midwest community colleges. The strength and significance of these factors were tested by fitting a multiple regression to data from nine small rural community colleges in Michigan from 2011 to 2017. This study addressed a gap in the existing research concerning the extent to which the financial strategy used by college leaders can improve the long-term financial health of the institution when changes in economic and age demographic conditions influence demand.

The overall model was found to be statistically significant with an adjusted R^2 of 0.52 for the coincident model and 0.54 for the lagged model. The findings of the study showed that the county population from age 15 to 17 years old and tuition rate were the strongest significant factors in predicting tuition revenue. However, the county population from 18 to 24 years old was not a significant factor in the coincident model but was marginally significant in the lagged model. The unemployment rate was also found to be statistically significant and had a moderate strength in predicting tuition revenue in the model. The percentage of the institutional budget allocated to instructional activity was a statistically significant factor in the model but was a relatively weak predictor of tuition revenue.

Interpretation of Findings

Much of the existing research involving regional economic influences and tuition rate setting for community colleges has focused on enrollment management. The findings of this study extend the existing knowledge into the financial implications for community colleges while confirming the relationships found in earlier studies. For example, earlier studies showed inconsistent findings regarding the impact that unemployment has on the financial strength of community colleges. The present study addressed these inconsistent findings and revealed that unemployment impacts the finances of small rural community colleges. In this section, I describe how the findings of the present study are related to the peer-reviewed literature discussed in earlier chapters. The analysis and interpretation of the findings are organized and presented for each independent variable separately followed by a discussion of the model as a whole. These variables include unemployment, tuition rate setting, age demographics, and instructional spending.

Unemployment

The findings of this study showed that unemployment has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue. The p-values in both the coincident model and lagged model were very near zero, indicating a high level of statistical significance. The unstandardized beta for the unemployment variable in the coincident model indicated that a 1% increase in unemployment corresponds to a \$712,956 increase in tuition revenue. The lagged model showed similar findings with a 1% increase in unemployment corresponding to a \$639,297 increase in tuition revenue.

The findings of the present study confirmed the statistical significance of unemployment in the operational performance of community colleges. Pennington et al. (2002) found that unemployment and community college enrollment demand have a statistically significant relationship on a national scale. Likewise, the direction of the relationship in the present study appeared to be consistent with the relationship found by Pennington et al. (2002). Pennington et al. (2002) found that the demand for community college increases as unemployment increases. With other factors held constant, an increase in enrollment demand results in an increase in tuition revenue, which was confirmed in the findings of this study and is consistent with the findings of Pennington et al. (2002).

Tuition Rate Setting

The findings of this study showed that the in-district and out-of-district weighted average tuition rate has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue. The *p*-values in both the coincident model and lagged model were very near zero, indicating a high level of statistical significance for this variable. The unstandardized beta for the tuition rate variable in the coincident model indicated that a one dollar increase in the weighted average tuition rate corresponded to a \$139,794 increase in tuition revenue. The lagged model showed similar findings with a one dollar increase in the weighted average tuition rate corresponding to a \$147,902 increase in tuition revenue.

In the present study, the standardized beta for the tuition rate variable indicated that tuition rate is among the strongest variables in the model for predicting tuition revenue. These findings indicated that the current conditions of the rural Michigan community college tuition pricing are likely operating in the inelastic portion of the revenue curve associated with community college education. These findings are particularly important to the financial managers within the community colleges because moderate increases in tuition rate did not appear to have a price-elastic effect on demand within the current economic landscape. According to the data in this study, a financial strategy that incorporates moderate and consistent increases in tuition rate will not adversely affect tuition revenue. This finding extends the existing knowledge regarding the price elasticity of demand for colleges and universities by examining the lower-cost tuition rates associated with community colleges. While earlier studies suggest that there is a price-elastic relationship between tuition rate and enrollment in universities (Crouse, 2015; Langelett et al., 2015; Farhan, 2016), the findings of the present study suggested that the lower price point of community colleges may exhibit relatively inelastic price-demand behavior with modest increases in tuition rate.

Age Demographics

The age demographic categories were split into two groups for this study. The first variable represented the number of people in the county from age 15 to 17 years old. The 15 to 17 year old population was found to have a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue for both the coincident and lagged model. Likewise, the standardized beta coefficient for the 15 to 17 year old population indicated that this independent variable had the strongest relationship with tuition revenue compared to the other variables in both models used this study. The findings showed that tuition revenue increases as the number of people between the ages of 15 and 17 within the service

county increases. These findings coincide with the works of Coca et al. (2017) as well as Lee and Lubienski (2017). Both studies showed an interdependence between regional high school enrollment and community college operational performance.

The second age demographic category of this study was the 18 to 24 year old age group. The results showed that this age group did not have a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue in the coincident model. However, in the lagged model, this variable met the conditions of statistical significance with a *p*-value of .045, which is slightly less than the .05 threshold. However, the relationship with tuition revenue is directionally opposite of the 15 to 17 year old age group. The findings of the lagged model suggested that tuition revenue decreases as the number of people in the 18 to 24 year old age group increases. One possible explanation for this phenomenon could be that rural 18 to 24-year-old people are more likely to seek employment opportunities when they are available in lieu of attending college. Future research is recommended to confirm the reasons for the change in direction for the relationship between tuition revenue and the population of the age group from 18 to 24 years old.

Instructional Spending

The findings of this study showed that the percentage of the budget allocated to instructional activity has a statistically significant relationship with tuition revenue. The *p*-values in both the coincident model and lagged model were very near zero, indicating a high level of statistical significance. However, the unstandardized beta for the instructional spending variable in both models showed that it is a relatively weak predictor of tuition revenue. Based on the lack of strength in the relationship between

instructional spending and tuition revenue, I would interpret the findings to show that instructional spending is not an important factor in predicting tuition revenue in this model.

Model Interpretation

The ANOVA results for both the coincident and the lagged models showed that there is a high level of significance in the model. The adjusted R^2 values indicated that the coincident and lagged models explain 52% and 54% of the variability in tuition revenue, respectively. Based on the improved adjusted R^2 value, the lagged model is a more accurate predictor of tuition revenue within the sample of this study. Likewise, the strength of the relationship for all independent variables improved when the county population in the age group from 15-17 and unemployment were lagged by 1 year.

Limitations of the Study

This study was subject to limitations based on the period chosen for examination. The 7 year period from 2011 to 2017 was a period of generally steady economic growth across the Midwest United States as well as a period of enrollment decline for community colleges in that region. The findings and interpretations related to unemployment may be limited in generalizability based on the employment conditions that existed during the period of this study. Likewise, the findings related to the price elasticity of demand for community college may be limited to periods of economic growth, where household disposable income is generally stronger compared to times of economic recession.

Other limitations to the generalizability of the findings include the scope of the study as it relates to the size and geographic region of the participating institutions. The

community colleges in this study all fell within the state government jurisdiction of Michigan. Other state governments may have varying levels of control over the operations of community colleges and therefore may have different outcomes in a similar regression analysis. Likewise, the scope of the participants was limited to small rural community colleges of comparable size. Larger and more urban community colleges could face different levels of competition, population migration, and economic shifts that could limit the findings of the model used in this study.

Recommendations

Many of the limitations of this study could be overcome in future studies by expanding the years of focus to include multiple business cycles. In a study spanning a longer period, an inflation-adjusted approach to revenue would help ensure that changes in tuition rate are measured consistently throughout the data. The relationship between unemployment and tuition revenue that was found in this study could be confirmed in a study that spanned a full business cycle of both steadily increasing and steadily declining unemployment rates. If confirmed, the relationship between rising unemployment and rising tuition revenue would mirror the findings of this study, which are that tuition revenue declines as a result of unemployment when all other variables are held constant.

Additional research could eliminate further limitations regarding the scope of the study by focusing on larger arrays of community colleges that are composed of various sizes of institutions. Incorporating small, medium, and large institutions in a future study would expand the knowledge of the relationships found in this study and test if these findings hold true for larger community colleges in more urban areas. It would also be

useful to include a rurality score as a cofactor in the model to account for variations in urban conditions. While urban colleges may have a greater population density of the critical age demographics, these urban community colleges are also more likely to face higher levels of competition with more densely distributed educational and job opportunities for potential college students. Understanding the effects of these factors would tend to overcome the limitations regarding the limited scope in institutional size.

A broader study into additional community college spending strategies would also provide additional insight into the findings of this study. In this study, I focused primarily on the direct costs of instruction at community colleges as a primary indicator of budgeting strategy. It is possible that the slightly negative relationship between tuition revenue and instructional spending found in this study is because the salary ranges for faculty across the small rural community colleges are relatively similar. In that case, it is possible that any additional tuition revenue generated would be allocated to other spending categories rather than an increase in instructional salaries or instructional costs. This strategy would cause the percent of the budget spent on instructional activity to decrease slightly while the total tuition revenue increases. Additional research focusing on the relationship between faculty salary level and tuition revenue would clarify whether or not this phenomenon is the reason for the results found in this study.

Future research could also expand into specific instructional areas or could explore the impact of capital expenditure patterns. Investments in infrastructure, staff development spending, administrative costs, and educational equipment expenditures are all possible factors that could relate to the long-term financial success of community colleges and are yet to be explored. Likewise, future research could focus on spending and growth in a specific instructional category such as health and human services, technology, manufacturing, or general studies. This type of future research could yield a greater understanding of the stability and long-term financial success associated with funding and developing specific programs while considering the effects of unemployment. All of these areas of future research would help expand the knowledge of financial strategies that have proven effective for the long-term financial success of community colleges.

Implications

The findings from this study promote positive social change by providing insight for the decision-making process used by leaders to improve the financial strength of community colleges so that they may continue to offer and expand the technical, vocational, certificate, and degree-bearing educational needs of the local communities they serve. Community colleges have traditionally served populations that may not otherwise have access to higher education. They have offered a low-price alternative for the educational development of individuals who may face financial or geographical barriers that would prevent them from receiving a college education in other forms (Crouse, 2015).

The findings of this study support that moderate and consistent tuition rate increases are positively correlated to increasing total tuition revenue and that the affordability of community colleges is not substantially affected by moderate and controlled tuition rate increases. This supports positive social implications for maintaining a financial strategy that keeps education reasonably affordable while maintaining a fiscally responsible budget that focuses on sound financial planning that takes into consideration external factors such as unemployment and age demographic populations. Through this sound planning process, community college financial managers will have greater accuracy when forecasting expected revenue for the upcoming year. This will allow for proper spending allocations upfront so that these colleges remain financially viable and sustainable.

The viability and sustainability of community colleges also have implications for the economic and social conditions within their communities. Communities, cultures, and societies thrive and advance through the benefits of higher education. The areas surrounding higher education institutions benefit from positive spatial spillover effects that impact regional economic performance, production, and entrepreneurship (Drucker, 2016). The findings of this study provide greater insight into the symbiotic relationship of the local economic conditions and the services provided by the community college. In periods of economic decline, community colleges stand ready to provide the training and credentials needed to update workers' skills to support the next wave of economic growth. The findings of this study also show that financial managers should pay close attention to local economic and employment statistics when establishing a budget. The quantified significance between unemployment and tuition revenue provides practical implications for financial managers in forecasting revenue and preparing an accurate fiscal budget. The findings related to age population data and migration trends are another indicator of the connection between local conditions and the financial success of rural community colleges. Community colleges have a positive cultural value focused on individual advancement resulting in societal gain through higher education (Heather et al., 2015). The financial viability for community colleges is an important factor in ensuring that these positive social impacts will continue to grow. Furthermore, the findings from this study provide a greater understanding of the effects of various influences on tuition revenue. This broader understanding has practical implications in helping leaders to accurately predict changes in tuition revenue and adjust the operational priorities of community colleges in order to support and promote these positive social changes in the communities they serve.

Conclusions

The findings of this study reinforce the work of earlier research in showing the strong connection between the conditions of the local community and the financial success of community colleges. The local unemployment rate proves to be a key indicator to predict tuition revenue and seems to have a particularly significant influence when the unemployment rate follows a consistent trend over time. Likewise, the financial managers of community colleges should focus on the population trends for those students who are currently enrolled in high school in order to gauge short term tuition revenue. Tuition rate setting strategy has the strongest relationship with tuition revenue among the variables in this study. According to the findings of this study, moderate and consistent increases in tuition rate will result in increased tuition revenue, which indicates that the

current price points and demand patterns for rural community colleges in Michigan exhibit relatively inelastic behavior. Community college financial managers must weigh the complexities of spending allocation and the resulting tuition revenue in a way that maximizes the effectiveness of the institution to fulfill its mission and sustain financial viability. This study provides a practical approach to unraveling the intricate and complex process of accurately forecasting tuition revenue.

References

- Arteaga, C. (2018). The effect of human capital on earnings: Evidence from a reform at Colombia's top university. *Journal of Public Economics*, 157, 212-225. doi:10.1016/j.jpubeco.2017.10.007
- Barr, A., & Turner, S. E. (2015). Out of work and into school: Labor market policies and college enrollment during the Great Recession. *Journal of Public Economics*, *124*, 63-73. doi:10.1016/j.jpubeco.2014.12.009
- Becker, G. S. (1993). Nobel lecture: The economic way of looking at behavior. *Journal of Political Economy*, *101*(3), 385. doi:10.1086/261880

Belfield, C., Crosta, P., & Jenkins, D. (2014). Can community colleges afford to improve completion? Measuring the cost and efficiency consequences of reform. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 36*, 327–345.
doi:10.3102/0162373713517293

- Bers, T. H., & Head, R. B. (2014). Assessing financial health in community colleges. *New Directions for Community Colleges, 2014*(168), 103-114. doi:10.1002/cc.20124
- Bohn, S., Reyes, B., & Johnson, H. (2013). The impact of budget cuts on California's community colleges. *Public Policy Institute of California, March*. Retrieved from http://www.ppic.org
- Center for Educational Performance and Information, (2018). *Activities classification structure 2016-2017 data book & companion*. [Data file and data book].

Available from Michigan Community College NETwork Web site:

http://www.michigancc.net/acs/databooks.aspx

- Coca, V., Nagaoka, J., & Seeskin, A. (2017). Patterns of two-year and four-year college enrollment among Chicago Public Schools graduates. Chicago, IL: Consortium on Chicago School Research at the University of Chicago. Retrieved from https://consortium.uchicago.edu/publications/
- Cohen, J. (2013). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences*. New York, NY: Routledge. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-179060-8.50012-8
- Corrales, A. (2017). Factors impacting school closure and configuration. *Journal of Cases in Educational Leadership*, 20(4), 85-105. doi:10.1177/1555458917714285
- Crouse, J. T. (2015). Estimating the average tuition elasticity of enrollment for two-year public colleges. *American Journal of Economics*, 5(3), 303-314. doi:10.5923/j.economics.20150503.01
- D'Amico, M. M., Morgan, G. B., Katsinas, S. G., Adair, J. L., & Miller, M. T. (2017). A national analysis of noncredit community college education: Enrollment, funding, accountability, and contextual issues. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *41*(4-5), 288-302. doi:10.1080/10668926.2016.1251349
- Denning, J. T. (2017). College on the cheap: Consequences of community college tuition reductions. American Economic Journal: Economic Policy, 9(2), 155-88. doi:10.1257/pol.20150374
- Drucker, J. (2016). Reconsidering the regional economic development impacts of higher education institutions in the United States. *Regional Studies*, 50(7), 1185-1202. doi:10.1080/00343404.2014.986083
- Drummer, C., & Marshburn, R. (2014). Philanthropy and private foundations: Expanding revenue sources. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, 2014(168), 77-89. doi:10.1002/cc.20122
- Essary, M. L. (2014). Key external factors influencing successful distance education programs. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, 18(3), 121-136.
 Retrieved from https://www.abacademies.org/journals/academy-of-educationalleadership-journal-home.html
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, 5(1), 1-4. doi:10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Farhan, B. Y. (2016). Tuition elasticity of demand as a tool to manage higher education institutions. *International Journal of Arts & Sciences*, 9(1), 159-172. Retrieved from: http://www.internationaljournal.org
- Fincher, M., & Katsinas, S. (2016). Testing the limits of the price elasticity of potential students at colleges and universities: Has the increased direct cost to the student begun to drive down higher education enrolment? *Journal of Higher Education Policy & Management*, 39(1), 31-39. doi:10.1080/1360080X.2016.1211975

- Frentzos, D. (2005). Credit and non-credit community college enrollment and the economy. *Community College Enterprise*, 11(1), 93. Retrieved from http://www.schoolcraft.edu/pdfs/cce/11.1.93-103.pdf
- Garegnani, P. (1983). The classical theory of wages and the role of demand schedules in the determination of relative prices. *American Economic Review*, 73(2), 309-313.Retrieved from

https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx? direct=true&db=bth&AN=4508088&site=eds-live&scope=site

- Grant, R. M. (2016). *Contemporary strategy analysis*. Chichester, United Kingdom: John Wiley & Sons.
- Green, R. K., & Lee, H. (2016). Age, demographics, and the demand for housing, revisited. *Regional Science and Urban Economics*, *61*, 86-98. doi:10.1016/j.regsciurbeco.2016.09.005
- Gyllin, J., Miller, M. T., Morris, A. A., & Grover, K. S. (2015). A profile of giving patterns and donor behavior at a suburban community college. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *39*(12), 1089-1098. doi:10.1080/10668926.2014.933457
- Hall, R. E., & Schulhofer-Wohl, S. (2018). Measuring job-finding rates and matching efficiency with heterogeneous job-seekers. *American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics*, 10(1), 1-32. doi:10.3386/w20939

Heather, R., Shelia, E., Watkins, M. C. H., & Stucky, J. (2015). A study of external stakeholders' perspectives of a midwestern community college. *Journal of Education and Human Development*, 4(4), 17-25. doi:10.15640/jehd.v4n4a3

Hermalin, A. I., & Neidert, L. J. (2017). Lifetime migration in the United States as of 2006–2010: Measures, patterns, and applications. In D. A. Swanson (Ed.), *The frontiers of applied demography* (pp. 249-286). Cham, Switzerland: Springer. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-43329-5_13

- Hollis, L. (2015). The significance of declining full-time faculty status for community college student retention and graduation: A correlational study with a Keynesian perspective. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 5(3), 1-7.
 Retrieved from http://www.ijhssnet.com
- Hughes, D. R., Mitchell, D. T., & Molinari, D. P. (2011). Heeding the call: Seminary enrollment and the business cycle. *Applied Economics Letters*, 18(5), 433-437. doi:10.1080/13504851003689668
- Ingram, D.D., Parker, J.D., Schenker, N., Weed, J.A., Hamilton, B., Arias, E., Madans, J.H. (2003). United States Census 2000 population with bridged race categories. National Center for Health Statistics. *Vital Health Stat 2*(135). Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/
- Jepsen, C., Troske, K., & Coomes, P. (2014). The labor-market returns to community college degrees, diplomas, and certificates. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 32(1), 95-121. doi:10.1086/671809

Katsinas, S. G., Malley, M. S., & Warner, J. L. (2016). On opportunity's fault line: The precarious nature of rural community college finance. Tuscaloosa, AL: Education Policy Center, University of Alabama. Retrieved from http://edpolicy.ua.edu/research/rural/

Koch, A., Nafziger, J., & Nielsen, H. S. (2015). Behavioral economics of education. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 115, 3-17.
doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2014.09.005

Langelett, G., Chang, K., Akinfenwa, S. O., Jorgensen, N., & Bhattarai, K. (2015).
Elasticity of demand for tuition fees at an institution of higher education. *Journal* of Higher Education Policy and Management, 37(1), 111-119.
doi:10.1080/1360080X.2014.991536

Lavrakas, P. J. (Ed.) (2008). *Encyclopedia of survey research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications. doi:10.4135/9781412963947

Lee, J., & Lubienski, C. (2017). The impact of school closures on equity of access in Chicago. *Education and Urban Society*, 49(1), 53-80. doi:10.1177/0013124516630601

- Lehmann, E. E., & Menter, M. (2016). University–industry collaboration and regional wealth. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 41(6), 1284-1307. doi:10.1007/s10961-015-9445-4
- Leonard, W. P. (2017). Financial requirements conjoined with ethical considerations: Dammed if you do and dammed if you don't. *Journal of Leadership*,

Accountability and Ethics, 14(2), 56-61. Retrieved from: http://www.nabusinesspress.com

- Li, A. a., & Kennedy, A. I. (2018). Performance funding policy effects on community college outcomes: Are short-term certificates on the rise?. *Community College Review*, 46(1), 3-39. doi:10.1177/0091552117743790
- Lin, W., & Wang, Q. (2016). What helped nonprofits weather the Great Recession. Nonprofit Management and Leadership, 26(3), 257-276. doi:10.1002/nml.21197
- Long, B. T. (2015). The financial crisis and college enrollment: How have students and their families responded? In J. Brown & C. Hoxby (Eds.), *How the financial crisis* and great recession affected higher education (pp. 209-234), Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press. Retrieved from: http://www.nber.org/
- MACRAO Enrollment, (2017). Michigan community college enrollment statistics. Retrieved March 17, 2017 from: http://macrao.org
- Manning, T. M., & Crosta, P. M. (2014). Program costs and student completion. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, 2014(168), 41-51. doi:10.1002/cc.20119
- Michigan Department of Health and Human Services (2018). Population Estimates by Selected Age Group and County. Retrieved from: https://www.mdch.state.mi.us
- Millea, M., & Orozco-Aleman, S. (2017). Estimating tuition elasticities of resident and non-resident enrolments at south-eastern public universities. *Applied Economics*, 49(21), 2027-2040. doi:10.1080/00036846.2016.1231904

- Mitchell, M., & Leachman, M. (2015). Years of cuts threaten to put college out of reach for more students. *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 13. Retrieved from https://www.cbpp.org
- Mullin, C. M. (2014). Evolving practices and emerging innovations in community college finance. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, 2014(168), 115-125. doi:10.1002/cc.20125
- Mullin, C. M., & Phillippe, K. (2009). Community college enrollment surge: An analysis of estimated fall 2009 headcount enrollments at community colleges (AACC Policy Brief 2009-01PBL). Washington, DC: American Association of Community Colleges. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov
- Morris, C. (2017). Community colleges working around state budget cuts. *Diverse Issues in Higher Education*, *34*(9), 6. Retrieved from https://diverseeducation.com/article/96304/
- National Center for Education Statistics. (*n.d.*). IPEDS: Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System: Public two-year and less than two-year institutions.

Retrieved from: https://nces.ed.gov/ipeds/

- Ovink, S. M. (2017). Conclusion: The meaning of college and the economics of choice.
 In *Race, class, and choice in Latino/a higher education* (pp. 193-220). New York,
 NY: Palgrave Macmillan. doi:10.1057/978-1-137-51886-6_7
- Pennington, K. L., McGinty, D., & Williams, M. R. (2002). Community college enrollment as a function of economic indicators. *Community College Journal of Research & Practice*, 26(5), 431-437. doi:10.1080/02776770290041783

- Petty, T. (2014). Motivating first-generation students to academic success and college completion. *College Student Journal*, 48(1), 133-140. Retrieved from https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx? direct=true&db=edsgea&AN=edsgcl.377286769&site=eds-live&scope=site
- Phelan, D. J. (2014). The clear and present funding crisis in community colleges. New Directions for Community Colleges, 2014(168), 5-16. doi:10.1002/cc.20116
- Price, P. D., Schneider, D. K., & Quick, L. A. (2016). Financial challenges in higher education: community college leadership style and ranking. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 40(6), 508-522. doi:10.1080/10668926.2015.1069226
- Pucciarelli, F., & Kaplan, A. (2016). Competition and strategy in higher education: Managing complexity and uncertainty. *Business Horizons*, 59(3), 311-320. doi:10.1016/j.bushor.2016.01.003
- Pulcini, B., & Dennett, E. (2018). Increasing completion and cutting costs: An examination of how the flipped classroom and one-room schoolhouse models benefit community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 42(10), 708-711. doi:10.1080/10668926.2017.1353451
- Romano, R. M., & Palmer, J. C. (2016). The community college and the business cycle. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 48(5), 52-57.
 doi:10.1080/00091383.2016.1227676
- Sapkota, P., & Bastola, U. (2015). On the relationship between business cycle and college enrollment in the US: A time series approach. *Economics and Business*

Letters, 4(1), 7-16. Retrieved from

https://www.unioviedo.es/reunido/index.php/EBL/article/view/10408/10215

- Sazonov, S. P., Kharlamova, E. E., Chekhovskaya, I. A., & Polyanskaya, E. A. (2015). Evaluating financial sustainability of higher education institutions. *Asian Social Science*, *11*(20), 34. doi:10.5539/ass.v11n20p34
- Shulman, S., Hopkins, B., Kelchen, R., Persky, J., Yaya, M., Barnshaw, J., & Dunietz, S. J. (2017). Visualizing change: The annual report on the economic status of the profession, 2016-17. *Academe*, *103*(2), 4. Retrieved from https://www.aaup.org/file/FCS_2016-17.pdf
- Siegel, D. S., & Leih, S. (2018). Strategic management theory and universities: An overview of the Special Issue. *Strategic Organization*, 16(1), 6-11. doi:10.1177/1476127017750776
- Sweetland, S. R. (1996). Human capital theory: Foundations of a field of inquiry. *Review* of educational research, 66(3), 341-359. doi:10.3102/00346543066003341
- Teece, D. J. (2014). A dynamic capabilities-based entrepreneurial theory of the multinational enterprise. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 45(1), 8-37. doi:10.1057/jibs.2013.54
- Tajalli, H., & Ortiz, M. (2017). An examination of Hispanic college enrollment and graduation: Has the Texas Closing the Gaps plan been successful?. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 1-14. doi:10.1080/15348431.2017.1348301

- Thornton, Z. M., & Friedel, J. N. (2016). Performance-based funding: State policy influences on small rural community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 40(3), 188-203. doi:10.1080/10668926.2015.1112321
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (*n.d.*). Current population survey (CPS): Sampling. Retrieved from: http:///www.census.gov on September 27, 2018.
- Walker, K. Y., & Okpala, C. (2017). Exploring community college students' transfer experiences and perceptions and what they believe administration can do to improve their experiences. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 65(1), 35-44. doi:10.1080/07377363.2017.1274618
- Wladis, C., Wladis, K., & Hachey, A. C. (2014). The role of enrollment choice in online education: course selection rationale and course difficulty as factors affecting retention. *Online Learning*, *18*(3). Retrieved from: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1043163.pdf on November 3, 2018.



Appendix A: Test for Linearity and Outlier Identification

Figure A1. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and unemployment rate for group 1 Michigan community colleges



Figure A2. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and tuition rate for group 1 Michigan community colleges



Figure A3. Scatterplot of tuition revenue and instructional spending for group 1 Michigan community colleges

Appendix B: SPSS Output from Original Multiple Linear Regression Model

Table B1

Moael Summary	M	10	del	Summary
---------------	---	----	-----	---------

		Adjusted	Std. Error of the	
R	R^2	R^2	Estimate	Durbin-Watson
.749 ^a	0.561	0.522	1,665,983	1.653

Note. Predictors: (Constant), Instructional Spending, Age 15-17, Age 18-24, Unemployment, Tuition Rate; Dependent Variable: Tuition Revenue

Table B2

ANOVA

	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Regression	2.019E+14	5	4.038E+13	14.548	.000 ^b
Residual	1.582E+14	57	2.775E+12		
Total	3.601E+14	62			

Note. Dependent Variable is Tuition Revenue; Predictors: (Constant), Instructional Spending, Age 15-17, Age 18-24, Unemployment, Tuition Rate

Table B3

Coefficients

	Unstandardized Coefficients		Standardized Coefficients		
Variable	В	Std. Error	β	Т	Sig.
(Constant)	-9,454,655	2,897,379		-3.26	0.00
Age 15-17	5,909	2,522	1.87	2.34	0.02
Age 18-24	-2,246	1,399	-1.31	-1.61	0.11
Unemployment	712,957	129,213	0.78	5.52	0.00
Tuition Rate	139,794	17,829	1.09	7.84	0.00
Instructional Spending	-169,329	52,620	-0.36	-3.22	0.00

Table B4

Resid	lual	<i>Statistics</i>

Statistic	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Predicted Value	2,003,689	9,570,468	6,092,226	1,804,495	63.00
Residual	-3,503,209	3,981,633	0	1,597,394	63.00
Std. Predicted Value	-2.27	1.93	0.00	1.00	63.00
Std. Residual	-2.10	2.39	0.00	0.96	63.00

Appendix C: SPSS Output from Lagged Multiple Linear Regression Model

Table C1

Model Summary – Lagged Model

R	R ²	Adjusted R ²	Std. Error of the Estimate	Durbin- Watson
0.761	0.580	0.543	1,629,397	1.796

Note. Predictors: (Constant), Lagged Unemployment, Instructional Spending, Lagged Age 15-17, Tuition Rate, Age 18-24; Dependent Variable: Tuition Revenue

Table C2

ANOVA – Lagged Model

			Mean		
	Sum of Squares	df	Square	F	Sig.
Regression	2.088E+14	5	4.175E+13	15.726	0.000
Residual	1.513E+14	57	2.655E+12		
Total	3.601E+14	62			

Note. Dependent Variable: Tuition Revenue; Predictors: (Constant), Lagged Unemployment, Instructional Spending, Lagged Age 15-17, Tuition Rate, Age 18-24

Table C3

Coefficients – Lagged Model

	Unstandardized C	oefficients	Standardized Coefficients		
_	В	Std. Error	β	Т	Sig.
(Constant)	-9,414,578	2,809,487		-3.351	0.001
Age 18-24	-2,764	1,350	-1.606	-2.047	0.045
Tuition Rate	147,902	18,043	1.149	8.197	0.000
Instructional Spending	-184,947	52,573	-0.392	-3.518	0.001
Lagged Age 15-17	6,681	2,421	2.139	2.760	0.008
Lagged Unemployment	639,297	115,294	0.777	5.545	0.000

Table C4

Residuals – Lagged Model

	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Predicted Value	2,060,171	9,118,984	6,092,226	1,834,951	63
Residual	-3,256,311	3,246,704	0.000	1,562,314	63
Std. Predicted Value	-2.197	1.650	0.000	1.000	63
Std. Residual	-1.998	1.993	0.000	0.959	63